From "Not Allowed" to "This Is My Body": Reproductive Justice Demands Supporting Informed Decisions for Labor After Cesarean

by

Joie Li'en Zabec

B.S. Neuroscience and Psychology, University of Pittsburgh, 2019

Submitted to the Graduate Faculty of the

Dietrich School of Arts and Sciences in partial fulfillment

of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Arts

University of Pittsburgh

UNIVERSITY OF PITTSBURGH

DIETRICH SCHOOL OF ARTS AND SCIENCES

This thesis was presented

by

Joie Li'en Zabec

It was defended on

March 12, 2021

and approved by

Marielle S. Gross, MD, MBE, Assistant Professor of the University of Pittsburgh School of Medicine

Martha Ann Terry, PhD, Associate Professor and Director, MPH Program, Department of Behavioral and Community Health Sciences, Graduate School of Public Health

Thesis Advisor: Bridget E. Keown, PhD, Lecturer of Gender, Sexuality and Women's Studies

Copyright © by Joie Li'en Zabec

2021

From "Not Allowed" to "This Is My Body": Reproductive Justice Demands Supporting Informed Decisions for Labor After Cesarean

Joie Li'en Zabec, M.A.

University of Pittsburgh, 2021

Determining the approach to delivery after a prior cesarean is an ethically complex and nuanced issue. This thesis analyzes the personal and external conditions impacting the decision-making process surrounding a chosen birth method that follows a previous cesarean delivery through the lens of both patient and physician. Patient birth narratives identify the individual, social, and systemic barriers to vaginal birth after cesarean (VBAC). After providing a historical context for the medicalization of pregnancy and the role of medical racism, this thesis argues that medical authority must be examined through the critical lens of history. Forced interventions and coercive obstetrics practices, long part of an established historical legacy of dismissing women's concerns in medicine, especially women of color, are documented and examined.

This thesis is critical of the maternal-fetal conflict (MFC) framework because it misrepresents the conflict that occurs when a pregnant woman goes against medical advice perceived to benefit the fetus, justifying violations to the mother's bodily autonomy for the sake of the fetus. Additionally, the MFC harmfully perpetuates normative expectations of maternal sacrifice, validating morally weighted language and blame against the mother. Patient autonomy, conceived as only respecting medical choices or expanding options, does not translate into enhanced reproductive autonomy for women. Given the lived experiences of disrespect and mistreatment in obstetrics practice, providers must recognize the added relational dimensions of autonomy and center the lived experience of pregnancy through the lens of reproductive justice.

This thesis argues that health providers are responsible for empowering pregnant women to make informed medical decisions, achieved by placing value in birthing experiences and actively seeking to understand the mother's choice. Labor after cesarean counseling that is inclusive, understanding, and respecting of the mother's experience, has the potential to replace a harmful adversarial relationship with one of mutual trust and respect.

Table of Contents

| Prefacevi | ii |
|--|-----------|
| 1.0 Introduction | 1 |
| 1.1 VBAC Background | 2 |
| 1.2 Ethics of VBAC | 5 |
| 2.0 Importance of Storytelling | 7 |
| 2.1 Tasha's Story | 8 |
| 3.0 A History of Medicalization and Medical Authority 1 | .3 |
| 3.1 Medicalization of Childbirth 1 | .7 |
| 3.1.1 The History of Midwifery and Obstetrics1 | 7 |
| 3.1.2 Pregnancy and Risk2 | 20 |
| 3.2 "Reproductive Injustice": The Role of Medical Racism | 23 |
| 3.2.1 The History of Race and Medicine2 | 25 |
| 3.2.2 Racial Differences in VBAC2 | <u>26</u> |
| 3.3 Medical Authority | .7 |
| 4.0 Maternal-Fetal Conflict3 | 31 |
| 4.1 The Maternal-Fetal Conflict Debate 3 | 5 |
| 4.2 Forced Intervention | 7 |
| 4.2.1 Obstetric Violence4 | 10 |
| 4.3 Judgment and Blame4 | 1 |
| 4.4 Fetal Consequentialism 4 | 3 |
| 5.0 Decision-Making Process4 | 15 |

| 5.1 Autonomy in Decision-Making | 48 |
|--|----|
| 5.1.1 Relational Autonomy | 50 |
| 5.1.2 Maternalism | 52 |
| 5.2 Factors that Impact Decision-Making | 53 |
| 5.2.1 Restrictive Policy, Language, and Algorithms | 55 |
| 5.3 Promoting Autonomy | 58 |
| 5.4 Tasha's Decision-Making Process | 59 |
| 6.0 Conclusion | 64 |
| Bibliography | 67 |

Preface

I dedicate this project to the courageous women who have publicly shared their birthing stories online and inspired this work.

I am incredibly grateful to my advisor, Dr. Bridget Keown, for the countless hours she spent editing my drafts, providing thoughtful advice, and encouraging me to follow my convictions. I owe a special thank you to my committee members, Dr. Marielle Gross and Dr. Martha Terry, for their time, guidance, and inspiration in developing my thesis topic and the structure of my arguments.

I would also like to thank the Center for Bioethics and Health Law, especially the Director, Dr. Lisa Parker, for supporting my academic interests and providing critical recommendations.

Last but certainly not least, I am grateful to my family for their love and support throughout this process.

1.0 Introduction

Pregnant women and their cesareans generate a remarkable amount of debate and concern in both the practice of obstetrics and bioethics because of the complicated questions and issues they generate about autonomy and medical authority. In 2018, an international journal published a series of articles relative to the efficacy and safety of cesarean deliveries in response to the alarmingly high global rate of cesarean birth, which doubled in the last 15 years (Visser et al., 2018). Researchers who examined maternal and infant outcomes in 194 World Health Organization (WHO) member states found that national cesarean delivery rates greater than 19% offered no additional maternal or infant mortality rate improvement (Molina et al., 2015). Nevertheless, in the United States (U.S.), nearly one-third (31.9%) of women deliver by cesarean section, well over the 19% goal (Martin et al., 2019). Statistically, many women fall victim to the saying "once a cesarean, always a cesarean." Increasing access to a trial of labor after cesarean (TOLAC), resulting in vaginal birth after cesarean (VBAC), is one method to reduce the overall U.S. cesarean rate (American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists [ACOG], 2019). Despite national recommendations, fewer than 20% of women with one prior cesarean and 7% of women with two or more prior cesareans attempt a vaginal birth (Thorton, 2018). Research suggests that provider reluctance and systemic barriers create disparities in VBAC access, which depends on demographic, socioeconomic, and geographic factors (Ibrahim, Kennedy, & Holland, 2020).

The birth method decision is personal and should be made in concert with both mother and doctor, each respecting the other's knowledge and experience. Several factors influence the patient's decision-making process to try a vaginal delivery, including medical risk, personal experiences, the reason for the original cesarean section, recovery time, overall health, and

physician preference. However, for some physicians, while the patient's opinion and experiences may be recognized and considered, their recommendations emanate much more from an overly cautious, sometimes misconceived, view toward pregnancy risk or an attempt to avoid expensive malpractice suits as well as inherited obstetric practices. This paper explores the gendered and racial assumptions underlying medical use of cesarean sections and claims of patient autonomy, or lack thereof, regarding VBAC in order to redress the harm done by a long history of abuse and disregard for women in medical settings, especially women of color.

Access to VBAC is an important issue, affecting all birthing people. However, I refer to pregnant women and mothers to emphasize the gendered assumptions about childbirth and motherhood. The experience of giving birth, a process potentially open to those born with a uterus, is socially informed by the history of treating women generally as less powerful, less articulate, and less intelligent than men. These gendered assumptions also impact transgender and nonbinary people, creating even more significant barriers to achieving equitable healthcare. While this paper explicitly addresses gender norms that influence decision-making and autonomy, further research is required to credibly address the pregnancy experience of transgender and non-binary people.

1.1 VBAC Background

A physician may recommend an unplanned cesarean for several reasons – it may be labor that is not progressing, fetal distress, breeched or transverse births, multiple births, or any other complications that require immediate intervention (Mayo Clinic, 2020). After a cesarean section, a woman may either attempt a VBAC delivery or schedule an elective repeat cesarean delivery for subsequent pregnancies. The greatest challenge in counseling a woman who has had a previous

cesarean is that both TOLAC and repeat cesarean carry serious risks, and the evidence may not clearly indicate which procedure is best for each expectant mother. A cesarean section, a major abdominal surgery, carries inherent risk, including major infection, postpartum hemorrhage, reactions to anesthesia, blood clots, wound infection, surgical injury, and increased risk for future pregnancies (Mayo Clinic, 2020). Further, neonatal risks for cesarean delivery without labor include respiratory morbidity, tachypnea, respiratory distress, and more significant complications if delivered before 39 weeks gestation (ACOG, 2019).

The National Institutes of Health (NIH, 2010) examined the safety and outcomes of TOLAC and VBAC, finding that TOLAC is a reasonable option for many women who have experienced a previous cesarean delivery. The benefits of a VBAC can include avoiding abdominal surgery, a shorter recovery period, a lower risk of infection, and less blood loss (ACOG, 2019). Additionally, multiple cesareans deliveries create the potential for future pregnancy complications avoided by vaginal delivery. VBAC, however, is not without its own risk, carrying the possibility of infection, blood loss, and the serious risk of uterine rupture when the scar on the uterus opens during labor (ACOG, 2019). The incidence of uterine rupture significantly increases the likelihood of maternal or neonatal morbidity (ACOG, 2019). The research, comparing the risks of repeat cesarean and attempted TOLAC, are primarily retrospective observational studies that examine clinical birth outcomes. While the absolute risk of maternal death for both options is low, the risk of maternal death during a planned repeat cesarean is remarkably greater, with 13 in 100,000 compared to 4 in 100,000 for a VBAC (Cheng et al., 2011). Between 60-80% of women who attempt a TOLAC deliver vaginally without complication; however, should a TOLAC result in an unplanned cesarean, the mother experiences the greatest risk for severe obstetric complication (Lehman et al., 2020). The likelihood of a TOLAC resulting in a vaginal delivery depends heavily

on individual factors, such as a history of prior vaginal delivery, the reason for index cesarean, and obstetric factors (Cheng et al., 2011).

Access to TOLAC is crucial as it allows women with a previous cesarean to choose either another cesarean or attempt a vaginal birth, with necessary medical interventions if needed. The history of VBAC practices, and changing recommendations, provide the context to understand why some women decide to take on the risks associated with VBAC, as the risk may be conflated and misunderstood. Within the past 40 years, the rate of VBAC has fluctuated significantly, influenced by changes in clinical recommendations, specific provider preferences, and insurance company regulations (Kukla & Wayne, 2018). In 1988, the NIH and WHO released a statement supporting VBAC in an effort to decrease the high rate of cesarean section (Cheng et al., 2011). Subsequently, as data continued to reflect VBAC's relative safety with few maternal and fetal deaths in VBAC trials, the rate of VBAC increased and peaked in 1996, rising from 5% to 28.3% within 10 years (Lyerly & Little, 2010).

In the late 1990s, however, VBAC deliveries swung downward, declining rapidly because of studies that identified the rise of the rare, but devasting, risk of uterine rupture and postpartum hemorrhaging, prompting the 1999 ACOG guidelines to require the immediate availability of physicians who could perform emergency cesarean sections at hospitals offering TOLAC (Lyerly & Little, 2010). Driven both by hospitals adopting no-TOLAC policies and physicians refusing to provide VBAC support, the VBAC rate dropped to 8.3% by 2007 and, despite slightly increasing over time, the rate continues to remain less than 15% (MacDorman et al., 2017). The downward trend of VBAC coincides with the upward trend of cesarean deliveries. While a discussion of the medical risk and benefits of VBAC is an essential part of the decision-making process, the ethics of VBAC is far more complex.

1.2 Ethics of VBAC

The decision to birth vaginally or via cesarean can be life-altering, with people in bioethics and obstetric practice still debating the ethical implications, despite that decision being personal. Lyerly (2006) persuasively argues that the culture of birth is expert-centered rather than patient-centered, forcing women to defer to medical authority. Mainstream bioethics refers to the ethical obligation of a physician as one that balances the principle of respecting patient autonomy, the ability of an adult with decision-making capacity to make medical decisions, with adhering to the principle of beneficence, the physician's duty to protect the welfare of the patient (Kukla et al., 2009). The presence of a "second" patient complicates identifying where the physician's duty to the mother lies, as some consider the fetus as an independent patient and others consider the mother and fetus as a two-patient ecosystem (Mattingly, 1992).

Ethical recommendations to promote patient autonomy by expanding options for vaginal or cesarean births available to women do not, unfortunately, directly translate into enhancing women's autonomy. Feminist bioethicists argue that ethical debates contemplating birth practices "cannot begin by trying to 'balance' autonomy and welfare protection, but must (among other things) first provide a more richly textured understanding of autonomy in the context of birth" (Kukla et al., 2009, p. 3). The availability of TOLAC is dependent on hospital policy, creating significant disparities in access to VBAC supportive care and disproportionately affecting rural women and women of color (ACOG, 2014). Many women with prior cesarean experience feel pressured by their physicians to accept the inevitability of a second cesarean, and they may be labeled as "bad mothers" if they defy medical advice and opt for a VBAC against the doctor's recommendation (Cohen, 2010). Rather than discussing whether doctors should respect a woman's autonomous decision, even against medical advice, this paper will explore the external and internal

conditions that influence women's decision-making, concluding that the traditional conception of autonomy is not sufficiently robust to promote women's full inclusion in the birth process. Women bring their external experiences into the delivery room; as a result, the doctor-patient relationship is reflective of her world in a microcosm. Additionally, women of color bring the added experience of systemic racism and the very real issue of implicit provider bias.

This paper explores and outlines pertinent factors impacting the decision-making process, concluding that health care providers bear the responsibility to understand these factors and better encourage women to make their own decisions about how, where, and with whom to give birth. Chapter Two presents one woman's birthing story as a way to recognize the impact of trauma and the importance of women's narratives of birth as a relevant outcome to providers. Chapter Three provides historical background relative to the medicalization of childbirth as influenced by social norms of race and gender, situating the current disparities in maternal health and VBAC barriers as a continuation of reproductive injustice. Chapter Four critiques the use of maternal-fetal conflict (MFC) in ethical dilemmas in pregnancy and birth as originating from blame and stereotypes of maternal sacrifice, justifying forced intervention and fetal consequentialism. Chapter Five compares traditional conceptions of autonomy to feminist bioethicists' criticism of individual autonomy, concluding that providers have a duty to go beyond respect for autonomy and actively promote and empower women to make informed choices through the lens of reproductive justice. Chapter Six presents conclusions and recommendations for providers to recognize the patient's birthing experiences as ethically relevant.

2.0 Importance of Storytelling

It is ethically crucial for health care providers to give serious consideration to the life factors that influence the decisions patients make relative to pregnancy and labor. Such practices ensure that women enjoy full reproductive justice. By definition, *reproductive justice* includes the right not to have children, to have children, and to parent children in safe and healthy environments (Ross & Solinger, 2017). It is a feminist political framework developed through critical race theory in response to the limitation of liberal feminism to represent the lived experience of intersectional identities. A provider should allow a pregnant woman to make informed decisions regarding labor after through the lens of reproductive justice. However, many women share stories online of their decision being ignored or feeling pressured to make a different decision.

Although patients have increased access to online medical information and support groups, few studies observe and consider the influence that online birth narratives and discussion boards hold in decision-making. A 2015 study found that VBAC-seeking women use online discussion boards to inspire others with their birth stories, to gain emotional support from other discussion board users, and to find supportive health providers and medical advice to successfully advocate for a VBAC (Konheim-Kalkstein et al., 2015). Fransisco and Sanchez (2017) specifically researched VBAC narratives from Black women, citing VBAC as an empowering experience and an opportunity to rebuild both their trust in medical providers as well as their self-trust after a negative birth experience. One woman described her experience this way: "I learned my lesson, no more just blindly trusting doctors without real research and proof. No more being compliant" (Fransisco & Sanchez 2017, p. 85). Online communities empower Black women through the process of gaining knowledge, finding supportive providers, and becoming informed about birth.

Women's birthing experiences are at the center of this ethical analysis because their birth narratives are often minimized when a healthy baby is born. Tasha published her VBAC birth story on her blog because she wanted to share her experiences publicly. For that reason, I am directly citing this person and sharing quotes of her story in order to frame my discussion of the decision-making process since they are such an important factor in developing individual patient perspectives. Traditionally, birth is a primarily private affair, and women who have negative experiences secretly process their emotions alone. However, the practice of sharing personal experiences online is successfully creating a shared public discourse, identifying commonality among pregnant women around a common experience in many women's lives. Because VBAC requires a prior birth experience, I include the mother's emotional feelings about her experience as relevant to the decision-making process.

2.1 Tasha's Story

Tasha originally posted her story on her blog "VBAC Mom," in *Black Women Do VBAC*, an online forum that shares stories and resources for Black women who have experienced one or more cesareans. In 2012, Tasha was pregnant for the first time and wanted a "traditional birth" in a hospital. As a nurse, she was familiar with the hospital system and trusted the process. That perception changed at her 37-week appointment when Tasha began to feel as if she had "no plan, no preparation, and no guidance when making decisions in relation to birth," describing the experience to her friend: "I remember feeling like a number ... I recall vocalizing to her how much my prenatal care seemed like part of a business!" (Tasha, 2015b, para. 3).

On the morning of October 12th, Tasha arrived at the hospital in labor, and the nurse told her that the baby was "high." Tasha (2015b) describes the process of receiving an epidural for her intense labor pains:

Once I was in a room I was asked if I wanted an epidural. With no hesitation, I firmly said "yes"! I did not know how else I would deal with the pain. I emptied my bladder, and the nurse placed a Foley catheter. I could tell by the phone conversation the anesthesiologist was not happy about placing my epidural so close to shift change. I however, was looking forward to what I thought would be pain relief. He arrived at shift change, and although a little grumpy he placed the epidural.

I anticipated the very minute my pain would go away, despite him clearly telling me there is a chance that the epidural could partially work or not work at all. After about an hour of no relief, my nurse volunteered to page anesthesia so that my epidural could be assessed. Approximately an hour later a new, fresh anesthesiologist came up to the floor. (paras. 9-10)

Despite two epidural attempts, Tasha's intense pain did not subside. The nurse told her this was due to her high blood pressure, and she gave Tasha an IV of magnesium sulfate. The obstetrician on call wanted to start the conversation about having a cesarean. "I was emotional, I felt like a failure, I was tired, and had really already given up!" (Tasha, 2015b, para. 11). After Tasha reluctantly agreed to a cesarean, she remembered feeling alone and unaware in the operating room, waking up confused and experiencing little skin-to-skin with her baby in the recovery room.

Retroactively, looking back at her experience, Tasha (2015a) explained her feelings toward her first delivery:

This day would change my life forever! My first birth looked nothing like I imagined. There was oxygen, a blood pressure cuff, IV pitocin, IV magnesium Sulfate, an epidural, several cervical checks, a continuous fetal monitor and a Foley catheter. On October 25th 2012 after several hours of labor, my first born son entered the world via an unnecessary cesarean under general anesthesia due to a high spinal. I birthed alone and unaware of anything going on in the operating room. The next few days were a blur! The next few weeks when I was fully oriented I processed my birth experience. I was happy, sad, confused, and broken! (para. 2)

For months following the birth, Tasha had symptoms of postpartum depression, which she connects to her birthing experience: "I felt lonely, isolated, guilty, at fault, ashamed, embarrassed, incomplete, not whole, I ultimately felt like my body failed me" (Tasha, 2015b, para. 14).

Pregnant for a second time, Tasha wanted her second delivery to be different. She did her research and joined a local Positive Birth Group online. There she read stories about "natural" births and found support from women with similar experiences. Additionally, Tasha decided to hire a "hypno" doula, Katherine Stangling, who specializes in the *hypnobabies* method, using hypnosis techniques to relax the body and lessen pain during labor (Muir, 2018). Tasha (2015a) wanted to give birth at the Labor of Love Birth Center, and she described the reasoning behind her decision to have a VBAC:

There was no question surrounding how I would deliver this baby, I was NOT having another cesarean. It did not take long for my husband and I [sic] to decide that this baby would be born vaginally. I wanted this VBAC with every inch of my being. I educated myself, hired a hypno doula, hired a midwife, took a hypnobabies class, received chiropractic care, walked 1-2 miles a day, made nutrition/hydration/supplements a priority, and most importantly I believed in myself! My husband was on board and was a huge supporter, this was all I needed. (para. 3)

On the day before her labor, Tasha felt empowered by a home birth after cesarean story and support from her midwife. She woke up the morning of December 10th with waves of pressure. She listened to positive birth affirmation and hypnobabies deepening CDs while preparing for the upcoming labor. On the way to the birthing center, Tasha (2015a) felt the urge to push and described the rest of her labor:

My doula helped me out of the car and up the stairs. As soon as I got in the door of the birth center, I had the urge to push. I had been pushing the entire trip to the birth center in the car. I knew that I would not make it upstairs to a birthing room. I slowly squatted down to the lobby floor to push while my birth team gathered pillows, pads and other supplies. I remember being so excited! It happened so fast, my doula on one side and my husband letting me squeeze his hand on the other; I pushed a total of four more times and birthed my beautiful baby boy onto the lobby floor of the birth center at 11:19 AM. There were tears and smiles and not much talking during this time. My doula whispered in my ear, "you're not broken, you're whole." (para. 9)

Tasha's first birthing experience had an enormous impact on her decision to have VBAC. She positively remembers having immediate skin-to-skin contact with her husband cutting the umbilical cord. In addition to being able to eat and rest after labor, Tasha (2015a) felt that her second birth experience was healing: "I made informed decisions during this experience that empowered me, my family, and many women I will met along the way for a long time. I took charge of my own birth! This is my amazing, healing VBAC journey!" (para. 10).

After her first birth experience, Tasha (2015b) felt broken, "I felt I would never have children again," robbed, "I didn't feel like a woman," and angry, "I was angry at myself ... I was angry at the health care system ... I was angry that I was angry" (para. 18). Through online support groups, she connected with women who shared similar stories and understood her emotions. Once Tasha processed the pain and trauma of her first experience, she shared her story, which was an important part of her healing journey. Therefore, Tasha made the decision to have a VBAC for her second pregnancy after thoughtful consideration and reflection on her previous experience. She entered her second pregnancy educated about birth options, informed about local resources, and empowered to advocate for herself. Online birth forums connect women from around the country to resources and create a community of shared experiences. While Tasha found support enabling her to have VBAC, some women continue to face substantial barriers, coercion, and forced procedures, accumulate into what is termed obstetric violence (addressed further in 4.2.1). Considering the impact of personal experiences to the decision-making, providers should recognize the relevance of previous birthing experiences to the decision-making process.

3.0 A History of Medicalization and Medical Authority

In 2016, Natalie planned a home birth for her first pregnancy. Her physicians advised against a home birth because she has a blood clotting disorder, Factor V Leiden, requiring a blood-thinning injection twice a day during the pregnancy. Despite the physician's insistence that she be induced at 39-weeks to guarantee the necessary time between injection and an epidural, Natalie planned and hoped for a non-medicated labor and delivery. She hired a midwife, trained and experienced managing potential hemorrhaging, which is the principal concern for someone on blood-thinners. Following 36 hours of active labor, her team of midwives encouraged her to transfer to the hospital. While her son was not in distress, Natalie did not want to risk the negative impact of prolonged labor. At the hospital, her non-medicated birth turned into a cesarean delivery:

After two failed epidurals, pitocin not really working either, and four entire hours of pushing at 10 cm dilated...my midwife-now-doula pulled me out of my zone, "Natalie...you've done everything you can. You have tried every single position, you have fought harder than anyone I've ever seen...I think it is time to opt in for a cesarean before baby does go into distress. You have worked so hard."

Even typing those words out makes me cry. Every time. Because I was in the ZONE of pushing, bearing down, with all my might, SURE HE WOULD COME OUT. But his head was driving straight into my right hip, swelling and not turning.

I succumbed and signed the documents for a cesarean. (Brenner, 2020, paras. 11-

13)

Due to the epidurals not working, physicians put Natalie under general anesthesia, which affected her baby's heart rate, resulting in an Apgar of one and resuscitation. As a former doula and birth photographer, she witnessed all types of birth and went into her first birth well-informed. Natalie felt she had done everything to facilitate a non-medicated home birth and still experienced an unplanned cesarean. Every time she remembers meeting her son for the first time, it brings tears to her eyes as she remembers the trauma of the experience: "The grief in how poorly our birth went... when I had done everything 'right'" (Brenner, 2020, para. 19).

While Natalie was excited to be pregnant again, she was terrified of reliving and repeating her traumatic birth experience:

As my belly grew rounder and due date came closer, I was having a lot of flash backs from Ira's birth.

Many appointments with the Maternal Fetal Medicine doctors, I was asked to be induced at 39 weeks. Why? I would ask. It was always about planning to get off my blood thinners in case I wanted an epidural...which I had stated over and over again, I didn't want one.

I had a call with an anesthesiologist to discuss the chance of a repeat failed spinal if I ended up needing a cesarean. He said it was very likely my body wouldn't take the meds, just as it didn't the first time.

I knew without a doubt that I wanted to go into labor on my own. Pitocin —or other medical inductions— forces your body into labor when you or baby are likely not ready. (Brenner, 2020, paras. 26-29)

At every appointment, physicians pressured Natalie to change her mind about induction and scheduling a cesarean. Her physicians told her that the baby would be too big for her body and that induction was necessary if she was overdue: "She wouldn't ALLOW me to go past 41 weeks, which in & of itself is an unethical approach to medicine. This is my body" (Brenner, 2020, p. 126). Another physician told her that she was more concerned about having a vaginal birth than ensuring the safety of her baby. Natalie felt that her physicians were making an unfair moral judgment about her decision when her baby showed no signs of distress. She persisted, advocated for herself, and trusted her own body, resulting in the birth of her second child via VBAC:

With doctors at multiple MFM clinics, I sat & I listened to them tell me why I was making bad decisions for my body + my baby. When I asked why or for an explanation, I was met with generalized and false fear-based stats + suggestions to control this process.

Again: baby never in distress, which is important to note.

This body isn't the medical field's.

I am my son[']s mother.

I knew all along what we needed for a *CHANCE* to conquer a successful VBAC.

I am grateful I listened to myself, instead of allIllI the voices telling me I was crazy, inadequate in knowledge, and selfish. (Brenner, 2020, paras. 130-135)

Although Natalie's first cesarean section may have been medically necessary, it still left an emotional scar. Her physicians seemingly ignored the impact of her first birth experience on her decision to advocate for a VBAC, and rather than empathizing, they made moral judgments about her decision. Natalie's story suggests that exploration of women's emotional experiences of

childbirth, typically overlooked in the medical model of pregnancy, is relevant and can help address potential gaps in pregnant women's care. There is no way to identify how many women have had similar experiences, but history indicates that many women have long resisted the medicalization of childbirth and medical authority.

The public principally views the medical field as objective, based in scientific reasoning. While evidence-based research is highly regarded as the standard for medical practice, the concept of medicine as solely a science-based field is relatively modern, and as noted by Munson (1981), medicine was once thought of as an art or a craft. It is dangerous to ignore the human-nature-driven subjectivity of medical training. Assuming that all medical standards are based in objective fact neglects the subjective and often intangible harm of implicit bias. Providers who counsel women about VBAC should be aware of the influence of the historical process of medicalization, medical authority, and reproductive injustice. Also, providers must be mindful of their attitudes and assumptions and not project the personals values they hold onto the mother. The public acceptance and rejection of the changing birth practices are relevant, but I focus on physicians' attitudes and perspectives to determine their ethical obligations. This chapter examines providers' changing notions about birth and the subsequent impact on the options available to pregnant women today. This chapter also analyzes physicians' medical authority and historical participation in the reproductive injustices that are morally relevant to the treatment of women seeking VBAC. Physician reliance on medicalized pregnancy and institutional authority makes it increasingly difficult for pregnant women to refuse medical intervention.

3.1 Medicalization of Childbirth

Early American obstetricians started replacing midwives under the narrative that pregnancy was too risky and required "professional" supervision, shifting the location of birth from home to the hospital and the primary overseer of pregnancy and birth from midwife to physician. Pregnancy and birth are increasingly medicalized worldwide; however, historians regard the United States as especially medicalized, with 98.6% of all U.S. babies delivered in a hospital setting (MacDorman & Declercq, 2019). Countries with significantly high maternal/infant mortality rates prioritize access to medical intervention as an essential tool to improving women's health. However, the United States, with an already high number of medicalized births, has a higher maternal mortality rate when compared to similarly wealthy countries (Tikkanen, 2020). Thus, physicians should scrutinize the prevailing view that pregnancy is inherently risky and requires high surveillance for its historical roots in the development of obstetrics.

3.1.1 The History of Midwifery and Obstetrics

Midwives are trained healthcare providers who assist women before, during, and after labor. A recent comparative study of 11 wealthy countries found that the number of U.S. practicing obstetricians and gynecologists far exceeds the number of practicing trained midwives, whereas, in other high-income countries, the opposite is true in that midwives outnumber obstetricians-gynecologist (Tikkanen et al., 2020). The lack of national policy, leading to differing state licensure requirements, restrictive scope-of-practice laws, and rules that require physician supervision all contribute to the absence of midwives in a majority of U.S. births. Seemingly, the U.S. does not recognize or prioritize the value of midwifery, contributing to a statistic that puts the

U.S. maternal mortality rate almost four times greater than the maternal mortality rate of Sweden, where midwives outnumber obstetrician-gynecologists five to one (Tikkanen et al., 2020).

The unique history of obstetrics and gynecology in the United States may explain the how and why of U.S. maternal medicine evolution. Historically, midwives primarily attended all deliveries, and physicians deferred to women as experts in childbirth. Midwives shared their skills and traditions informally, and women labored and delivered in their homes. Enslaved West African women brought their traditions of midwifery to the American colonies and were in charge of delivery, not only in their own communities but also for the enslaver's immediate family (Owens, 2017). In the 1800s, the public viewed hospitals as places of death, and before the introduction of antiseptics and anesthesia, women were more likely to die in the hospital than at home (Wolf, 2018). Midwives called physicians to assist them only with a complicated birth and if the death of the mother or child was imminent. In fact, early medical schools bypassed training for physicians to assist in childbirth. Early 19th century obstetricians practiced "conservative" medicine, recognizing that most births were low risk; they cautioned against "meddlesome midwifery" such as cesarean sections and the use of forceps.

During the 19th century, those overseeing a birth performed cesarean sections only in emergency cases, generally with adverse outcomes. In 1827, Dr. John L. Richmond performed the first recorded cesarean section in the United States, resulting in the infant's death (Wolf, 2018). Since cesarean section often also resulted in maternal death, physicians attempted them only in a desperate attempt to save the life of the infant when, otherwise, the death of both the mother and infant was likely. Typically, doctors prioritized the life of the mother because, before the development of pasteurized milk and refrigeration, "motherless babies were doomed to short, miserable lives for want of mothers' milk if a wet nurse could not be found" (Wolf, 2018, location

no. 798). In order to avoid the intervention of surgery, doctors often used forceps during a difficult birth, sometimes intentionally ending the life of the fetus to save the mother.

As medicine grew increasingly professionalized, physicians intentionally excluded midwives to gain control over birthing practices, with the exception of the segregated South, where Black "granny midwives" still provided the majority of care to poor and rural pregnant women. The obstetrician struggled to gain respect within the professional field and with women who traditionally trusted the care of midwives. In the early 20th century, Dr. Joseph DeLee, head of obstetrics at Northwestern University, described childbirth as a pathological process that damages both mother and babies and therefore promoted the routine use of sedatives, ether, episiotomies, and forceps (Rooks, 2014). Physicians falsely asserted that midwives were incompetent and unable to handle pregnancy dangers, promoting racist and sexist assumptions about granny midwives. Bonaparte (as cited in Pérez, 2015) noted that "some physicians even labeled grannies as 'a cross between a superstitious hag and meddlesome old biddy" (para. 8). The rhetoric that midwives were incompetent and the professed inherent dangers of pregnancy helped reduce the use of midwives. As a result, midwives' clients – mainly poor and Black women – were ushered away from well-respected Black midwives and alternatively turned toward teaching hospitals, providing obstetric experience to physicians in training. Between 1900 and 1935, the percentage of birth attended by midwives decreased from nearly 50% of all births to 15%, resulting in a 41% increase in infant mortality due to birth injury (Rooks, 2014).

The term *obstetrics* derives from the Latin word meaning to "stand before," and until World War I, physicians regarded birth as typically straightforward and requiring little medical expertise (Wolf, 2018). Obstetrics, not yet combined with gynecology, was not well regarded as a medical profession and, as mentioned previously, medical schools neglected obstetrical training.

Obstetricians prided themselves in the often-self-taught skill necessary to successfully deliver a child without resorting to surgical interventions. As new surgical techniques began to make surgery slightly safer for the mother, physicians started to emphasize the life of the fetus, which resulted in the rise of the cesarean section rate in the early 20th century. In 1916, Dr. Edward B. Cragin, a practicing obstetrician and lecturer at the Columbia University College of Physicians and Surgeons, made famous the dictum, "once a cesarean, always a cesarean," which become the medical mantra governing obstetrical practice for most of the twentieth century. At this time, American obstetricians used the "classic" cesarean cut, which is a long vertical incision from the umbilicus to the pubic bone (Wolf, 2018). Despite the development of a transverse cut in Europe which proved to be less prone to uterine rupture in subsequent labors, the United States did not adopt that technique until the 1970s.

3.1.2 Pregnancy and Risk

Barker (1998), a sociologist and anthropologist, claims that biomedical rhetoric introduced by the *Prenatal Care* pamphlets and published in 1913 was critical to the medicalization of pregnancy. Following the Progressive Era (1890-1920), the early 20th century saw a rise in *pronatalism*, the government's effort to encourage white women with American citizenship to have more children and to increase social programs that introduced ways of improving infant health (Wolf, 2018). One example of pronatalism is the U.S. Children's Bureau's publication of the *Prenatal Care* pamphlets to improve maternal and infant outcomes. The pamphlets served as handbooks for pregnant women, with the text describing pregnancy within a disease model, giving physicians the cultural authority to diagnose and treat pregnant women (Barker, 1998). Subsequent publications of the pamphlet (1924, 1935) shifted the language from preventative actions to the

necessity of medical technology to monitor all pregnancies. Concurrently, obstetricians, with growing concern for risk to the fetus, grew inclined to perform cesarean sections on "older" women with more than one child as "the patient has already done her duty to the State, and the possibility of further childbearing may be regarded as a matter of indifference" (Wolf, 2018, location no. 1283).

The reconceptualization of pregnancy as biomedical led to the image of "pregnancy and birth as inherently high-risk, a pathological process that is irresponsible to undertake without large amounts of expert help and surveillance" (Kukla and Wayne, 2018, para. 6). By the 1950s, physicians principally attended births and were responsible for common interventions such as general anesthesia, use of forceps, and episiotomy. Later, the development of several diagnostic tools contributed to the heightened sense of risk with the already common interventions. Based on the observations of Dr. Emanuel Friedman, an obstetric resident in the 1950s, the Friedman curve created a standard for the length of "normal" labor (4-8 hours) that obstetricians used to calculate the medical necessity of a cesarean section (Wolf, 2018). Despite the differences in labor time for first-time mothers and medicated vs. unmedicated labor, doctors rapidly adopted the Friedman curve at every birth, resulting in the "failure to progress" as the principal reason for performing a primary cesarean.

Additionally, the development of the Apgar score, a method to measure the health of a newborn, prompted immediate attention on the infant after labor (Owens, 2018). In the 1960s, prevention of genetic defects became a public health crisis, initiating societal and political programs aimed at pregnant women's behaviors. Dr. Virginia Apgar, who developed the Apgar score in 1952, spread public awareness of birth defects as a public health issue while simultaneously placing the primary responsibility to prevent birth defects on mothers (Owens,

2018). These anxieties heightened the need for surveillance during pregnancy, fostering the necessity of medical technology during labor and delivery. In general, physicians' attitudes toward routine labor shifted from careful observation to immediate intervention because some physicians viewed birth as inherently dangerous to the fetus (Owens, 2018).

Further, the advancement of technologies allowed physicians to monitor the previously obscured fetus more closely. Before the development of ultrasound imaging, physicians did not typically regard the fetus as a separate patient, but technical advances allowed physicians to view the fetus as a patient in its own right (Owens, 2018). In 1969, a group of physicians from Yale University were the first to publish data that represented patients with continuous electric fetal monitoring (EFM) to identify fetal distress and prevent asphyxia at birth (Stout & Cahill, 2011). Physicians quickly advocated for and adopted EFM into clinical practice before establishing randomized EFM clinical trials and national standards for use (Freeman, 2002). This was despite little evidence of improved neonatal outcomes and widespread misinterpretation of the EFM readings. The ability to observe the fetal heart rate continuously altered obstetrics practice by allowing physicians to monitor multiple patients simultaneously. The first randomized controlled trial of EFM found no difference in infant outcomes, rather, finding that EFM use leads to a significantly higher number of cesarean deliveries (Wolf, 2018). As a tool, EFM contributed to the medical environment in which a physician could rely solely on technology to indicate when something was wrong rather than trusting the symptoms described by the pregnant woman, undermining a woman's authority to interpret what was happening to her body.

3.2 "Reproductive Injustice": The Role of Medical Racism

Black women in the United States are three to four times more likely to experience a pregnancy-related death than white women. As a Black woman pregnant for the first time, Imani feared being ignored and dismissed by medical professionals:

From almost the moment I found out I was pregnant, I worried. Every mom-to-be worries—Will I have pregnancy complications? Will my child be healthy? Will I poop during labor?—but with my being a black woman in America, the realization quickly set in: Being pregnant meant putting my well-being, even my life, on the line in a way that white moms, statistically, don't have to. (Bashir, 2019, para.3)

Stories of Black women being ignored and dying in the hospital influenced Imani's decision to have a home birth. At 35 years old, her grandmother died while pregnant in the hospital. Initially, Imani planned to have the assistance of a midwife, but after discovering a community of unassisted-birth moms online, she educated herself on how to have an unassisted birth:

I know what you're thinking: What if something goes wrong? Isn't a hospital the safest place to be? I understand that. In many ways, that's true. But ultimately I didn't want to be in an environment that would exacerbate my birthing fears (stress during pregnancy is linked to poor birth outcomes), and I didn't want to place my pregnancy into the hands of a system that doesn't seem to value the lives of women and children who look like me. (Bashir, 2019, para. 9)

With the help of her husband, Imani gave birth at home to a healthy son without complication: "Rather than feeling uncomfortable and scared with my feet in stirrups, I felt totally safe at home. ... My baby and my body knew what to do" (Bashir, 2019, para. 14). While Imani's experience was empowering, she believes that "we should live in a world where black women don't have to feel afraid of giving birth in a hospital—every woman should be able to have a safe birth on her terms" (Bashir, 2019, para. 19). Many patients experience fear and a lack of trust in the medical system, especially those impacted by medical racism. Providers who counsel VBAC decision-making for Black mothers should be aware of how medical institutions profited from and perpetuated race science, actively participating in the medical abuse of people of color. As Imani's story indicates, distrust toward medical institutions results from the frequent experience of racism in medicine.

Reproductive justice advocates recognize the importance of a woman's right not to have children, to have children, and to be able to parent children in a safe and healthy environment. The reproductive justice framework certainly extends to all women, but it is especially important for Black women who have had life experiences impacted by social, political, and cultural assumptions of race and gender (Ross & Solinger, 2017). *Reproductive injustice*, introduced by Davis (2019), connects the practice of medical racism, the legacy of race science, and the medical abuse experienced by enslaved people to the high prevalence of premature birth and low birth rates for Black women. Obstetrics practice, relying less on patient narratives, views Black women's bodies differently since "both racism and slavery in the United States have facilitated a reproductive dystopia in which almost all aspects of reproduction idealize whiteness" (Davis, 2019, p. 13).

3.2.1 The History of Race and Medicine

In the early 19th century, medical researchers closely examined the alleged differences between Black and white bodies in an effort to justify the practice of slavery (Owens, 2017). Such scientific racism emboldened doctors that practiced early gynecology to use enslaved women's bodies to practice gynecological surgeries that would, ostensibly, benefit white women. Dr. James Marion Sims, considered to be the "father of modern gynecology," perfected the surgery to repair a vesicovaginal fistula, an opening between the vagina and bladder caused by childbirth, on Black enslaved women without anesthesia and, to repair the damage caused by those surgeries, Black women required multiple subsequent surgical interventions, often for the remainder of their lives (Washington, 2006). The practice of abusive medical experimentations on Black bodies reveals the paradox in scientific racist thinking: "Given this supposedly vast biological chasm between blacks and whites, how could scientists logically infer results of medical experiments from blacks to whites?" (Washington, 2006, p. 74). Whereas physicians identified white women as too delicate for unnecessary surgery, Black women falsely "were seen as willing and strong servants for white medical men, impervious to physical pain and unafraid of surgeries" (Owens, 2017, p. 20).

Doctors who performed gynecological surgeries on enslaved Black women recognized that physiologically there was no difference between the races but continued to exploit Black bodies to improve their medical knowledge and surgical techniques. During the 19th century, when cesarean sections were likely to be fatal, physicians performed the majority of recorded cesarean deliveries on Black and poor women of the South (Wolf, 2018). Considering the enslaver, rather than the Black woman, as their patient, physicians continued to perform experimental cesarean sections on Black women, continuing their efforts to perfect the surgery. The exploitation of Black women, especially pregnant Black women, is a foundational part of American racism and the

establishment of early medical institutions. The history of racism is far more complicated than described here, but maternal and infant health disparities combined with social, cultural, and political assumptions of childbirth are evidence that medical racism is deeply embedded.

3.2.2 Racial Differences in VBAC

National organizations recognize that the reduction of the rate of low-risk cesarean births is a way to lower the overall U.S. cesarean delivery rate. A higher percentage of Black women (30.3%) compared to white (24.9%) and Hispanic (25.4%) women had an initial low-risk cesarean, which establishes a pattern of repeat cesareans for the majority of these women who went on to experience additional births (Martin et al., 2019). The philosophical thought process of "once a cesarean, always a cesarean" still holds true. Studies show that Black women are more likely to attempt a VBAC, which is also more likely to result in cesarean delivery. Researchers found that Black women, compared to other racial groups, were 40% less likely to experience uterine rupture, one of the most significant associated risks, concluding that "it is unclear whether this discrepancy in magnitudes of risks and benefits across race associated with VBAC trials is attributable to selection bias or inherent racial differences" (Cahill et al., 2008, p. 1). Considering the effects of racism, it is possible that physicians are predisposed to believe Black women need an eventual cesarean section, therefore, intervening more often for their Black patients.

Although the national data for VBAC delivery rates do not vary by racial group, there is a valid concern that the inclusion of a race factor in the popular VBAC calculator may result in more Black women being denied the possibility of VBAC as a valid option or pressured into a cesarean delivery at the hospital. The VBAC calculator systemically assigned a lower chance of successful VBAC to women who identify as African American and Hispanic when compared to their white

counterparts. Recently, Vyas et al. (2019) criticized the utilization of race as a factor in prediction models as exacerbating racial disparities, concluding that observational data problematically identify existing racial disparity and creates a predictive model that ensures that these trends will continue.

Recently, a joint statement by multiple obstetrics and gynecology professional organizations recognized racism, not biological race, as a public health issue that requires examining the historical roots of the medical specialties involved in racism and oppression (ACOG, 2020). The use of race in algorithms calculating risk not only obscures the underlying structural reasons for health disparities but also reinforces the assumptions of a biological difference between race. For instance, a 2016 study found that nearly 50% of white medical students and residents participating in the medical survey believed, erroneously, that the skin of Black people is thicker than those of white people (Hoffman et al., 2016). This concerning statistic confirms that assumptions of biological race differences are persistent and dangerously continue to hold onto a place within the modern practice of medicine. Further, racism in medicine is indicated by the fact that Black women continue to be more likely to have their medical concerns dismissed.

3.3 Medical Authority

The medicalization of pregnancy and birth is intertwined with the history of obstetricians successfully achieving cultural authority over pregnant bodies. Through experimentation on Black women's bodies, physicians established their birthing expertise. Disparities affecting Black women today represent the persistence of the racial overtone in scientific thinking, which has

informed so many historical movements such as the practice of medical experimentation on Black bodies, Progressive Era eugenics, and criminalization of Black motherhood. Societal expectations of maternal sacrifice and blame directed at women for any adverse outcome pressure all pregnant women to accept and rely on technology and medical authority, even when they would choose otherwise. In an era when American society expected white women to increase the population of "socially good" genes, birth was a moral achievement and best handled by obstetricians. Today, women who resist medical technologies are labeled as "non-compliant" or "difficult" and made to feel as if they are "bad" mothers.

The legal and institutional pressure on physicians to rely on medical technology, rather than "hands-on" techniques, partially explains the mindset of physicians who resist the unknown of unmedicated and unmonitored labor. During the 1980s, obstetricians saw a rise in birth injury claims as lawyers used EFM documentation to argue that the physician failed to intervene during fetal distress. In response, most physicians attempted to eliminate all potential risks during birth, commonly defaulting to more interventions (Wolf, 2018). Additionally, high insurance premiums for obstetricians and fear of expensive malpractice litigation contributed to the physicians' perceived need to employ any and all technology to minimize the risk of severe birth injury (Yang et al., 2009). Therefore, the pervasiveness of a medical culture that preferred unnecessary intervention over potential fetal harm became the standard of obstetric practice in the United States, explaining physician reluctance toward VBAC.

In the physician-patient relationship, physicians enjoy privileged social status and superior medical knowledge, the combination of which creates a power dynamic, principally benefiting the physician as the patient relies on the physician to provide available treatment options and medical

advice (Lipworth et al., 2013). Freeman (2014) describes how the current medical structure has given physicians epistemic power over pregnant women's bodies:

To maintain that someone has epistemic privilege over her body is to maintain that the way her body feels to her is a legitimate source of evidence for making claims about it. On the other hand, the epistemic authority of physicians is based on third-personal, disembodied, indirect, yet practiced and experienced expert knowledge. Even though a pregnant woman has epistemic privilege over her body insofar as she alone has access to how her body feels; a physician can still have epistemic authority over her body insofar as he or she has expert knowledge to interpret, explain, and if necessary, diagnose, and treat what a pregnant woman is feeling. (p. 48)

The *medical gaze*, a term initially used by Foucault, becomes natural and necessary as the pregnant woman starts to conceptualize her identity as the subjective patient (Barker, 1998). The deference to medical authority may limit the options presented to pregnant women and create an adversarial physician-patient relationship when providers invoke judicial authority or threats of criminalization.

Medicalization of the birthing process and medical racism directly impact modern obstetric traditions; therefore, health providers counseling for VBAC should be aware of this context as it affects prior experiences that factor into the medical decisions of many women. This is the first step to genuinely promoting reproductive justice for all women and respecting a more nuanced conception of autonomy in birth. Traditionally, bioethicists and providers have neglected the negative impact of medical racism and personal experiences, both important issues, as significant

to their patients. This oversight cultivates an atmosphere in which autonomy and informed, respected decision-making by the mother, cannot truly occur. As a result, women privately have endured painful and emotionally harmful experiences at the hands of well-intentioned providers. Ethical guidelines that presume a just society provide little guidance or reassurance to women who have experienced past harm. Existing gaps in care are further exacerbated by women's mistrust of the medical system. Historical injustices are not forgotten and are more often known by the communities that experience injustice than the providers who care for them.

4.0 Maternal-Fetal Conflict

The case of Rinat Dray, a 32-year-old Brooklyn woman, made national headlines after she filed a lawsuit against the private institution, Staten Island University Hospital (SIUH), for violating her physical autonomy by performing a cesarean section without consent (Hatocollis, 2014). During Rinat's first and second pregnancies, physicians pressured her into cesarean deliveries, leaving her with physical and emotional pain. In 2011, Rinat, determined not to repeat those experiences for her third pregnancy, hired a doula for support and researched VBAC-friendly hospitals. As soon as she arrived at SIUH, the physician insisted that she needed a cesarean. Although she asked for more time, "I was begging, give me another hour, give me another two hours," the doctor replied that "I'm not bargaining here" (Hatocollis, 2014, para. 20). In another report, Rinat remembers the doctor saying, "It doesn't matter if you're making good progress. I don't think it's going to be natural. I don't have all day for you" (CBS News, 2014, para. 4). When she objected to that recommendation, the doctor told her the baby would be in peril, and her uterus would rupture and "that she would be committing the equivalent of child abuse and that her baby would be taken away from her" (Hatocollis, 2014, para. 3).

When Rinat repeatedly refused to consent, her physician used a secret internal hospital policy to override her consent. The 2008 SIUH policy, "Managing Maternal Refusals," states that if a physician judges that "there is an emergent need to treat the fetus," then the attending physician, in emergent situations, can "choose to take the measures necessary to override the refusal and protect the medical welfare of the fetus without further delay" (Redden, 2017, para. 24). This policy offers step-by-step instructions for the physician to override a pregnant woman's objection without obtaining a bioethics consultation or court order. Rinat's hospital records show

that two physicians and the hospital lawyer "determined that there was insufficient time to seek a court order, and that he would override the plaintiff's refusal to consent and proceed with a c-section" (*Dray v Staten Is. Univ. Hosp.*, 2018, para. 4). "They pushed me into the operation. I was begging all the way, 'Don't do it, my baby is fine! Don't do it!" Rinat recalled her physician's response, "Don't speak" (CBS News, 2014, para. 6). Not only did she experience the trauma of a forced procedure, but also the physician mistakenly cut her bladder during the procedure, causing permanent damage. Rinat, an Orthodox Jewish woman, described her experience this way: "I was psychologically distraught and physically injured. In our community, there are many large families and we hoped to have the same joy ... I wish to have more children, but I fear getting pregnant again" (Redden, 2017, para. 28).

In 2014, Rinat Dray filed a lawsuit against the hospital for "improperly substituting their judgment for that of the mother" (Hatocollis, 2014, para. 6). Additionally, her lawyers argued that the hospital and physician violated New York's Public Health Law, which protects a patient's right to refuse treatment. National Advocates for Pregnant Women (NAPW) helped Rinat bring public attention to her case and provided legal support. Her lawyers presented evidence that a physician wrote in Rinat's medical records, "the woman has decisional capacity. I have decided to override her refusal to have a c-section" (NAPW, 2018). However, the hospital successfully got most of the claims dismissed at the trial court level, citing legal technicalities. Rather than address the legality of the hospital's policy, that court ruled that the actions in the lawsuit exceeded the one-year statute of limitations and did not meet the standard for battery, as a private institution was not subject to the referred Public Health Law (*Dray v Staten Is. Univ. Hosp.*, 2018).

In 2018, a New York appeals court affirmed the lower court's ruling: "the court thus finds that the state interest in the well-being of a viable fetus is sufficient to override a mother's objection

to medical treatment, at least where there is a viable full-term fetus, and the intervention presents no serious risk to the mother's well-being" (NAPW, 2018, para. 2). Further, the court's ruling dismissed claims that the hospital policy was a violation of civil and human rights because it singles out pregnant women as an exception to bodily autonomy. As this is an ongoing legal action, reproductive justice lawyers have filed an amicus brief in support of Rinat's case, arguing that "subordinating women's fundamental rights on the basis for concern for a fetus is the very heart of sex-discrimination these laws are intended to eradicate" (Diaz-Tello, 2020, p. 2).

The policy at Staten Island University Hospital, part of Northwell Health, became public during the court proceedings. Currently, Northwell Health refuses to confirm if its other 23 hospitals implemented the same policy, despite the New York State Department finding that it violates New York's Patient Bill of Rights (NAPW, 2020). This policy is contrary to ACOG's (2016) recommendations, condemning the use of coerced medical intervention and asserting that physicians should respect a pregnant woman's refusal of medical interventions. Explicitly, they "strongly discourage medical institutions from pursuing court-ordered interventions or taking action against obstetricians-gynecologists who refuse to perform them" (ACOG, 2016, p. 2). While policies like this violate ethical norms, their existence speaks to the tendency for health providers to position fetal interests against the mother to justify violations of maternal autonomy and rely on medical authority.

As discussed in Chapter Three, physicians established medical, obstetrical authority through the medicalization of childbirth and amplified maternal responsibility to prevent adverse outcomes. Once it was possible for physicians to view the fetus as a separate patient, it was also possible to view the mother's interest as separate from the interest of the fetus, resulting in the adoption of the maternal-fetal conflict language. The *maternal-fetal conflict* (MFC) refers to the

physician's obligation to balance the interests of the mother against the interests of the fetus (Harris, 2000). Most physicians would not condone a forced procedure; however, they also may not recognize the more subtle ways women are coerced into medical procedures, with or without a court order. The premise of the MFC creates a false dichotomy between the interests of the mother and her fetus, ignoring the gendered and racial assumptions of the framework. Creating an adversarial situation allows providers to determine if a pregnant woman's medical decision is legally open to being overridden, ostensibly to protect the health of the fetus. It reduces the ethical discussion to a single instance in time, negating the degree of trauma that may affect the patient for the rest of her life. The imposition of medical authority over a pregnant woman is not an ahistorical trend; rather, it is a consequence of the deeply embedded and accepted assumptions of the MFC.

Chapter Three argues that the MFC mistakenly identifies the conflict as between mother and child, perpetuating normative expectations of maternal sacrifice. In obstetrics, the consequence of creating the MFC has been the acceptance of obstetric violence and fetal consequentialism, considering the birth of a healthy baby as more important than any harm to the mother. Furthermore, physicians who blatantly weaponize concerns for fetal health against the mother contribute to harm against the mother's bodily autonomy, create patient distrust in medical systems, and generally target women in a way that reveals implicit bias based on gender, race, and class.

4.1 The Maternal-Fetal Conflict Debate

The maternal-fetal conflict exists because medicalization has encouraged the medical community to view pregnancy and birth as inherently risky, requiring high levels of surveillance. Through this lens, it is easy to imagine how physicians may view the mother's interests as in conflict with those of the fetus. Even in a desired pregnancy, when a pregnant woman and fetal interest should theoretically align, every decision a pregnant woman makes is subject to scrutiny. Pregnant women can find an exhaustive list of things to avoid online, including but not limited to deli meat, soft cheeses, unpasteurized dairy, caffeine, alcohol, smoking, and certain medications (Timmons, 2016). The intense scrutiny of a pregnant woman's behavior and medical decisions stems from the supposed "maternal-fetal conflict," positioning the interest of the mother in opposition to her fetus.

A classic example of the MFC is that of a woman diagnosed with cancer, whose medical treatment is potentially harmful to the fetus's life. In this case, utilizing bioethics principles, the physician must balance the obligation of respect for the mother's autonomy, beneficence and nonmaleficence for the mother and the fetus, and justice, distributing benefits and harms equally when possible (Oduncu et al., 2003). This balancing act and subsequent distribution of medical risk and benefit is the calculus the physician must make both before and during treatment. For both doctor and patient, the real conflict arises when the pregnant woman makes a decision that is contrary to medical advice, whether that is a "risky" VBAC or the refusal of medical interventions during labor that would benefit the fetus. Legal scholar Oberman (1999) appropriately renames the "maternal-fetal conflict" as the "maternal-doctor conflict" because it reflects the "doctors' seemingly well-motivated efforts to promote the maternal or fetal well-being by imposing their perception of appropriate medical care on their pregnant patients" (p. 454). For example, the

conflict between Rinat Dray and her physicians was about how she should give birth. While Rinat believed that a vaginal delivery would benefit both her and the baby, her choice was disregarded, without hesitation, by both doctor and the hospital, specifically on the grounds that her decision would harm the fetus.

Bioethicists and physicians treat pregnancy-related medical decisions differently due to the presence of a "second patient." Philosophers and feminists often debate the status of personhood for a fetus and the implication for women's reproductive decision-making. Even without defining personhood, most ethicists agree that physicians have a relevant moral obligation toward the fetus (Lyerly et al., 2008). Avoiding the personhood debate, McCullough and Chervenak (2008) conceptualize a fetus as a patient with dependent, rather than independent, moral status. A person has certain protected rights due to their independent moral status, such as the right to refuse treatment. Before viability, the fetus becomes a "patient" when the pregnant woman presents the fetus as such, allowing women the choice to continue with the pregnancy. Therefore, the fetus has dependent moral status since it relies solely on the woman's decision to see the pregnancy through viability. Once the fetus is presented as a patient or reaches the point of viability, physicians have beneficence-based obligations toward the fetus (McCullough & Chervenak, 2008). While the framing of beneficence, rather than rights-based obligation, avoids categorizing the fetus as an independent patient, it still promotes the MFC.

Several scholars agree that using the MFC in pregnancy-related ethical dilemmas creates a false narrative, mistakenly insinuating that there is a conflict between the pregnant woman's interest and those of her fetus. Lyerly, Little, and Faden (2008) warn that conceptualizing the fetus as a patient is misleading. The designation of a fetal patient may encourage physicians to think of the fetus and the pregnant woman as two separate entities, which creates a normative status for the

fetus, establishing equal professional obligations and duties toward both "patients." Additionally, the MFC framing positions the doctor and court as having a greater interest in fetal well-being, implying that the fetus needs rescuing from a callous mother (Kukla & Wyane, 2018). Therefore, the "maternal-doctor conflict" is a more accurate depiction of the conflict arising for women who choose not to comply with medical recommendations because it reveals the provider's explicit choice to ignore the desires of the mother for the sake of the fetus.

In VBAC decision-making, physicians may invoke the MFC when a woman goes against their medical advice not to have a vaginal birth. They assume that the pro-VBAC decision is based on the mother's selfish decision to prioritize her preferences, subordinating the health of her child. Therefore, the balance of this chapter explores the use of the MFC by health providers to justify coerced medical intervention, justify blame against the pregnant woman, and fetal consequentialism during labor and delivery. The MFC framing in obstetrics literature and practice harms patient autonomy and undermines trust, which should be an essential part of the physician-patient relationship. Additionally, the MFC provides a vehicle to allow providers to justify violating a woman's bodily autonomy, often mistakenly identified as "for the sake of the fetus," thus eroding patient trust in the health care system, especially women of color.

4.2 Forced Intervention

In extreme cases of the MFC, when the mother and physician can seemingly come to no agreed-upon resolution, health providers may look to the law to determine the appropriateness of overriding patient autonomy to, in the health provider's opinion, save the life of the fetus. While the United States Supreme Court ruled overwhelmingly that it is impermissible to infringe upon a

pregnant woman's right of autonomy upon appeal, lower courts often make irreversible swift decisions, ruling in favor of court-ordered medical intervention. Historically, medical providers use both judicial law and coercive tactics to force women to adhere to medical recommendations and deliver children by an unwanted cesarean section. The act of choosing to disregard medical authority poses a risk in its own right as it may be sufficient to legally determine the mother of being "incapable of making decisions about her birth," resulting in the conclusion that "her 'choice' never really existed" (Morris & Robinson, 2017, p. 25). While court-ordered medical interventions are the most apparent form of violation against pregnant women, the practice of threatening to involve child protective services is a horrific, commonly used coercive tactic to force women to choose between an unwanted procedure and the risk of losing their existing children.

Morris and Robinson (2017) found that physicians have threatened to contact Child Protective Services (CPS) if a woman does not consent to a cesarean. They interviewed Jennifer Goodall, who described her experience attempting to have a vaginal delivery for her fourth pregnancy after three prior cesareans. One of her physicians told her that she was "basically murdering my baby and that it was dangerous and that she wouldn't support it" (Morris & Robinson, 2017, p. 26). Soon after, Jennifer received a letter from the hospital, threatening to involve CPS because she refused to agree to a cesarean. When she decided to go to the hospital, after attempting a home birth, the nurse told her that the physicians would deny her care unless she agreed to a cesarean section. Physicians also threatened Rinat Dray when she declined a cesarean telling her that "if you're not going to sign the form for the C-section, ... the state is going to take your children" (Morris & Robinson, 2017, p. 26).

The threat of CPS is not the only coercive tactic commonly utilized by physicians to pressure women when there is a conflict. Morris and Robinson (2017) identify four additional tactics: 1) abandoning the patient, 2) refusing patient hospital admission, 3) labeling a woman as "non-compliant," and 4) using the power of multiple physicians to bully a patient into submission. Consequently, the active or implied threat of any of these actions can be as stressful to the women as the actual act of obtaining a court-ordered medical intervention, which creates patient fear and undermines trust in the provider.

Studies have shown that some physicians are more likely to use threats of forced intervention and criminal charges against poor women, women of color, and immigrants (Samuels et al., 2017). According to documented legal cases, from 1973 to 2005, women of color (59%), specifically African American women (52%), were statistically overrepresented by legal cases in which the women's pregnancy was a necessary factor for deprivation of women's physical liberty (Paltrow & Flavin, 2013). The reasons for legal action against pregnant women vary but generally include suspected patient drug use, patient refusal of treatment orders, patient failure to obtain prenatal care, and potential abortion. Vedam et al. (2019) found that one in six women, regardless of race, experience one or more types of mistreatment. These include a health care provider shouting or scolding them, ignoring their request for health, threatening to withhold care, or forcing the acceptance of unwanted treatment. The same study found that Indigenous, Hispanic, and Black women, compared to white women, were more likely to report having experienced at least one form of mistreatment by health care providers. Lower socioeconomic status, hospital birth, unexpected obstetric complications, and conflict with health care providers are factors most associated with reported experience of mistreatment (Vedam et al., 2019). These studies show that women of color disproportionately experience abuse by their health provider and are more likely to be taken to court as a reported threat to their children.

4.2.1 Obstetric Violence

In Latin America, maternal health advocates have coined the term *obstetric violence* to describe harmful hospital-based obstetric practices as overt violence and bring attention to structural and gendered inequality (Zacher Dixon, 2015). Kukura (2018) argues that the term has "rhetorical power to help identify, condemn, and organize around the mistreatment of women in childbirth" (p. 764). There are three specific obstetric violence categories experienced by pregnant women before and during childbirth: abuse, coercion, and disrespect. Obstetric violence appropriately describes Rinat Dray's experiences, including the doctor saying "don't speak" as she was lying on the operating table before her court-ordered cesarean section, a surgery that resulted in a bladder injury that required subsequent corrective surgery (Hartocollis, 2014). Unless the patient attempts to deliver at home, coercive action, such as institutional policies against supporting VBAC, severely limits the options available to pregnant women when seeking care, eventually compelling them to undergo unwanted surgery if relying on VBAC-restrictive hospitals.

The purpose of using obstetric violence terminology is not to criminalize physicians nor prevent them from fulfilling their ethical patient obligations. Critically, the concept of obstetric violence brings awareness to patient mistreatment that is both difficult to confirm and rarely researched but is anecdotally documented by pregnant women as leaving lasting trauma in those who experience it. Medical providers may assume that the birth of a healthy baby outweighs any and all emotional harm to the mother, making it difficult for women to pursue a legal remedy

against medical providers, resulting in the silent suffering of countless women (Kukura, 2018). As in the legal case of Rinat Dray, personal injury suits are challenging to prove unless there is harm to the fetus or maternal death. Obstetric violence terminology emphasizes the harm done to Rinat and Jennifer, exposing the frequent use of coercive tactics and legal interventions that undermine pregnant women's autonomy. Like the maternal-doctor conflict, obstetric violence makes explicit the harmful actions of a physician who chooses to disregard the choice of the patient.

4.3 Judgment and Blame

As mentioned in Section 3.1.2, maternal responsibility to prevent congenital disabilities began in the Progressive Era, contributing to the requirement of expert surveillance during pregnancy. While selflessness and sacrifice of motherhood was a long-established tradition, early 20th-century public health campaigns defining "proper" behaviors related to pregnancy and motherhood redefined maternal expectations (Waggoner, 2014). Thus, contemporary maternal sacrifice morally requires pregnant women to accept medical management of pregnancy without question. Through this view, pregnant women experience surveillance and judgment based on societal expectations of maternal self-sacrifice by a physician who expects mothers to spend their entire lives devoting themselves to reducing risk to their children.

Mykitiuk and Scott (2011) identify the assignment of responsibility to and blame on pregnant women as tied directly to increased medical surveillance and risk management of pregnancy. The assumption that the mother and fetus have a conflicting interest perpetuates an expectation for the mother to sacrifice her well-being for the birth of a healthy baby. Therefore, if a pregnant woman engages in risky behavior or makes a decision against medical advice, she is

deemed a "bad" and "selfish" mother. The assignment of VBAC as unnecessarily risky is an example of when "harm is conceptualized as calculable and preventable, the mother becomes blameworthy if she does not engage in approved risk-reduction strategies" (Mykitiuk & Scott, 2011, p. 327). The accusation of child abuse is more likely to be used against vulnerable women, who may already face stereotypes of being an unfit mother (Kukla & Wayne, 2018). Historically, women of color have had their motherhood systematically devalued and been the targets of criminalization and forced procedures (Roberts, 2017). Focusing on personal failures and individual choices reflects a larger trend toward private responsibility for health, ignoring the role of social determinants of health and the responsibility of society to mitigate the barriers to health care access.

Furthermore, women are subject to the good vs. bad mother dichotomy, informed by religious connotations of the self-sacrificing Virgin Mary. Expectant mothers may internalize the view of delivering a baby as a moral achievement, whereas infertility is "often attributed to a moral failing on the part of the woman" (Layne, 2003, p. 148). The depiction of the good mother as one who unflinchingly subordinates her needs to deliver a healthy infant makes it nearly impossible for women who feel pain, anger, or frustration over their birthing experience to be taken seriously. Layne (2003) describes the blame and responsibility put on mothers who experience loss in the following manner: because women are held responsible for any adverse outcome that may happen to the fetus, "her virtue as both a woman and mother may be questioned" (p. 145).

Regardless of any moral responsibility acknowledged by the mother toward her fetus, it is problematic for physicians to assume that the MFC exists to place sole responsibility for adverse outcomes on the mother and ignore the importance of the social context in which women make medical decisions. Expectations of maternal sacrifice inform physicians calculating who is at

greater risk during delivery, creating the tendency to prioritize fetal well-being. Providers may regard a pregnant woman attempting a VBAC against medical advice as selfish and responsible for any harm that may happen, to either mother or child, because of her choice. Likewise, Rinat Dray's physician said that her own "culpable conduct and want of care" contributed to any injuries she may have sustained (Hatocollis, 2014, para. 13). Judgment and blame are irrespective of potential trauma that may have happened during her prior pregnancy and mitigates the health care provider's role in creating the conflict. The unfortunate consequence of negative experiences during childbirth is the real risk that the mother will cease interacting with her health care provider, thus discontinuing health care for herself and her child.

4.4 Fetal Consequentialism

The societal consequence of assuming a conflict exists, in which one's interest can be prioritized over another, creates the tendency to lean toward *fetal consequentialism* or the premise that a healthy child's birth outweighs any harm to the mother (Abrams, 2013). In legal cases, fetal consequentialism describes the judicial reasoning for denying claims brought against providers and hospitals when a healthy baby is born. Despite the apparent violation of Rinat Dray's bodily autonomy, the appellate court's decision to dismiss all of her charges against the hospital was based on the court view that the state had an interest in the fetus and there was no significant risk to the mother (NAPW, 2018), proving that forced interventions are legally acceptable and not a thing of the past.

Sawicki (2017) uses the term fetal consequentialism to describe situations in which health care providers "dismiss birthing mothers' informed requests for minimal invention during labor

and delivery in an effort to reduce the risk of fetal harm even when risk is minimal" (para. 2), violating what should be the mother's autonomous decision. However, some physicians' attitudes toward perceived risk are inconsistent as they tend to avoid medical intervention risks during pregnancy but medically intervene, despite the risks, during labor and delivery (Lyerly et al., 2009). Fetal consequentialism explains the underrepresentation of pregnant women in clinical research, leading to uncertainty in prescribing certain medications to pregnant women. Instances of the maternal-doctor conflict generally exist because of the prioritization of the fetus.

Unwarranted suspicion by the health care provider of a pregnant woman's motive behind the decision to have a VBAC is harmful and problematic. Unless presented by evidence otherwise, the physician should view that mother as one who is making her decision with the baby's wellbeing in mind, knowing that she will be most directly affected by any adverse outcome. However, should that not be the case and she does not adhere to expected maternal obligation, it should not be the health provider's role to strip away her civil liberties by forcing a procedure upon her without her consent. When the medical community simplifies the conversation surrounding VBAC decision-making to only the balancing of objective risks and benefits, they discount the ethical relevance of negative consequences stemming from obstetrical coercion and mistreatment. The provider's potential bias for the fetus, instances of obstetric violence shared in online forums, personal experience of trauma and mistreatment, and individual values and preferences all influence the mother's decision-making process. Physicians tend to work on the assumption of the MFC, but it is a false construct that reflects professional prejudices and may do more harm than good, particularly within disproportionately impacted and under-resourced communities. Consequently, the MFC obscures the social and cultural contexts that physicians should consider ethically relevant to VBAC decision-making.

5.0 Decision-Making Process

In 2015, Jaimie scheduled a cesarean section for the breeched presentation of her firstborn. Although she wanted an unmedicated, low intervention birth experience, she hoped for gentle, family-centered cesarean delivery:

Unfortunately, much to my surprise, there was nothing gentle or family-centered about it. Without going into much detail, we did not get skin to skin in the OR, my baby was unnecessarily whisked to the nursery, and kept there hours past the time he stabilized simply because the doctor who needed to discharge him to me was unreachable. To top it off, all of my family got to meet my baby before I did. I was not the first to hold him. I was not the first to gaze into his eyes. It was, for lack of a better word, my worst nightmare. (Zaki, 2019, para. 4)

Jaimie's recovery was difficult, and she had to heal mentally, physically, and emotionally. When she was pregnant for the second time, she knew she wanted a VBAC. Communication with care providers and education about the birthing process helped Jaimie feel empowered and advocate for the VBAC she received. However, reflecting on the experience, Jaimie realized, as in her first birthing experience, many things bothered her about the birth of her second child:

But reflecting, I can't help but feel that if other things were in place that wouldn't have happened. For instance, I was not allowed to eat for the 22ish hours I was in the hospital in labor. I had no energy left after being awake for approximately 40 hours (36 of those

hours in labor). I was yelled at by one nurse for using the labor ball in the shower, even though it helped relieve my discomfort better than any other method we tried. (Zaki, 2019, para. 11)

Although her physician ultimately respected her decision to have a VBAC in the hospital, Jaimie felt that her physician imposed nonessential medications and contested every decision. During this pregnancy, Jaimie felt that she had to fight every step of the way, canceling appointments, ignoring phone calls, and having her husband advocate for her when the pressure was too great: "It hurt that I had to fight so hard. I had great support, but I never should have felt like I was in the fight of my life" (Zaki, 2019, para. 10).

After delivering her second child via VBAC at the hospital, Jaimie decided to have a home birth for her third pregnancy. Jaimie's decision to deliver her third child via VBAC at home resulted from her two prior negative experiences and was both healing and empowering:

They were each so unique. But this home birth man... let me tell you, it healed things I didn't know needed healing. It added a new depth of love for my husband that I didn't know could exist. It added a new level of self worth I didn't know I needed to achieve. I thought I was there. I though[t] I was healed. I knew I could birth vaginally.... But I finally had "it"... I had complete autonomy, felt 100% respected and unhindered. I never felt doubted. When I doubted myself, my support team believed in me even more. (Zaki, 2019, para. 16)

Jaimie's sentiment embodies the experiences of more than a thousand women who participated in an online questionnaire. Researchers summarized participant remarks concerning their birthing experience as "I had to fight for my VBAC," referring to the difficulty women had in finding the dual combination of a supportive physician and a hospital willing to provide care (Ibrahim, Knobf, Shorten et al., 2020, p. 3). Although studies suggest that nearly 50% of all pregnant women who have had a prior cesarean are interested in a VBAC option, only approximately 13% of them complete a subsequent VBAC (Osterman, 2020). One study found that 46% of the women who wanted to consider delivery via VBAC seriously were denied that option, primarily because of health reasons unrelated to cesarean, the unwillingness of their caregiver, and the unwillingness or inability of the hospital to approve the procedure (Declercq et al., 2013).

Jaimie's experience, and these studies, bring into question what it means for the mother to possess the autonomy to make, and then actually enact, her birthing choice. Some providers will not present VBAC as an option and pressure women into choosing a repeat cesarean because of perceived risk. Providers and hospitals that prevent women from attempting a vaginal birth convey delivery via a VBAC as a medical intervention rather than the likely physiological result of no assistance. For example, some women purposely labored at home as long as they possibly could, until they crowned, before going to the hospital, arriving too late for providers to perform a cesarean delivery (Ibrahim, Kennedy, & Whittemore, 2020). Autonomy, ensuring that there are options and respecting patient choice regarding intervention, means very little to women who have either been or feel forced to accept an unwanted procedure. Laboring at home to avoid an unwanted surgery is undoubtedly indicative of the mother's lack of trust in her medical providers.

National statistics do not record the number of women who undergo an elective repeat cesarean simply because they felt they had no other choice. Physicians may view the decision to have a VBAC or an "elective repeat cesarean delivery" as a purely autonomous decision, but physicians also often see this choice as one that has been made in a vacuum, and therefore, ignore the obstacles that pregnant women must navigate. When women choose to have a VBAC, regardless of medical advice, focusing on individualistic autonomy coupled with a lack of understanding of personal prior birthing experience's impact on the mother allows some providers to make unnecessary moral judgments rather than consider the context in which that mother's decision was reached.

This chapter explores how autonomy is used and misused in bioethics, concluding that relational theories more adequately capture the complexity of VBAC decision-making than individualistic conceptions of autonomy. Additionally, this chapter analyzes the impact of dismissive language in counseling, which acts as a barrier to VBAC and the individual, social, and systemic factors that promote access to VBAC. Finally, this chapter claims that the responsibility of the provider goes well beyond merely respecting patient autonomy and includes the requirement to understand the factors that impact the decision-making process to allow true provider advocacy for the best promotion and protection of women's full inclusion in the birth process.

5.1 Autonomy in Decision-Making

An *autonomous agent* has the ability to self-govern themselves; they possess the capacity to make decisions and the moral right to do so without interference from others. *Respect for autonomy*, one of four principles in bioethics, refers to the obligation of the provider to respect

medical decisions made by a patient who exhibits decision-making capacity. Traditionally, autonomy refers to a negative right that prevents providers from interfering in a patient's informed decision but does not consider external factors that may limit patient autonomy. As an alternative to paternalistic medicine, physicians have adopted the *informed consent process*, in which providers communicate the risks and benefits of a medical procedure to ensure patient autonomy. The narrow focus of consent as an expression of autonomy "ignores the ways in which health-care practices influence the development and demise of the capacity for personal autonomy" (Dodds, 2000, p. 214).

Childbirth is a complex process that can become emergent within minutes, making it difficult for women who have not discussed their options previously to give informed consent authentically. During her hospital VBAC, Jaimie pushed back against some of her physician recommendations. However, after 36 hours of labor, she was exhausted and not in the right state of mind to consider all of the risks. "Although it was my completely autonomous decision because of a long labor, I was administered medication I didn't want" (Zaki, 2019, para. 12). In this case, Jaimie's "informed consent" was not informed at all, but one obtained while Jaimie was in extreme pain and unable to make the most informed decision.

The concept of autonomy confirms the legal right of patients to accept or refuse treatment through the legal standard of informed consent, but it fails to acknowledge the patient's reliance on the physician to provide available treatment options and medical advice. If providers refuse to discuss VBAC as a viable option, pregnant women may feel that providers are making their decision for them. Further, the law historically has permitted bodily autonomy violations when rendering decisions for cases of maternal-fetal conflict, making pregnancy the exception to the rule. Rooted in Christian and Western ideals of individualism, autonomy places moral worth on

the individual who has "self-determination, self-awareness, self-interest, and self-reliance" (Gómez-Vírseda et al., 2019, p. 6). The creation of these normative standards leads to the presumption of an independent male patient and fails to account for the social pressure of maternal sacrifice and the distinct context of pregnancy, as discussed in Chapter Four.

5.1.1 Relational Autonomy

Recently, bioethicists have begun to acknowledge the relational dimension of healthcare, and some, informed by feminist criticism, argue against an individualistic interpretation of autonomy in medical ethics. In genetic counseling, "treating a person's consent as a decision of only one person, where medical professionals only provide non-directive guidance, does not begin to accommodate the complex and iterative ways in which such decisions are made in practice" (Dove et al., 2017, p. 160). Not only do most people not fit the ideal of living a self-sufficient, isolated, and utterly independent life, but also theories of autonomy devalue women's experiences and ignore the fact that people live in a socially constructed world. Alternatively, the concept of *relational autonomy* is based on the premise that "persons are socially embedded and that agents' identities are formed within the context of social relationships and shaped by a complex of intersecting social determinants, such as race, class, gender, and ethnicity" (Mackenzie & Stoljar, 2000, p. 4). Relational autonomy is an umbrella term for theories that challenge the original definition of autonomy and what is necessary and sufficient for autonomous decision-making.

Pregnant women are affected by individual, social, and systemic factors that influence medical decision-making relative to subsequent births following a cesarean. Each woman has her own individual experiences, values, and medical history, influencing her preference for a VBAC or repeat cesarean. The presence of supportive friends and family and the cultural importance of

vaginal birth impact these preferences. Systemic factors include hospital policy, provider preferences, and insurance coverage. At the center of decision-making is the physician-patient relationship and trust that patients place in their physicians to provide sound medical advice. As discussed in earlier chapters, physicians function within a historically paternalistic medical system, and some physicians treat Black and brown pregnant patients differently from all others, based on a long history of racist societal policies and viewpoints. Therefore, conceptualizing autonomy as relational recognizes the multiple and complex factors that influence a patient's preference regarding their delivery approach and the need to give serious consideration to the historical, social, and racial influences that impact medical decision-making.

Recognizing that the principles of individual autonomy and informed consent were generally designed for a patriarchal society, as one in which women are inherently groomed to be subordinate to men, feminists are critical of informed consent as able to ensure genuine autonomy for all patients (Stoljar, 2011). Thus, in addition to securing informed consent, healthcare providers are responsible for promoting patient autonomy and supporting informed decisions. Reducing structural barriers to VBAC is necessary at an institutional level, but every physician can promote patient autonomy through conscientious consideration of the relational and life factors that influence decision-making. It can be argued, based on birthing experience accounts, that many pregnant women view themselves as unable to exercise their autonomy and experience disrespectful language. My intention is not to imply that these women actually have less autonomy or outline the necessary conditions for authentic autonomy, instead I consider what providers can do to promote, to the mother, a concept of her autonomy that incorporates her personal values and preferences. Undoubtedly, many women resist medical authority, educating themselves and finding support online. Taking personal responsibility to be informed and engaged in medical

decision-making is essential for all patients; however, women should not feel that they have to fight to have their autonomy respected. Providers need to be honest about the risks and benefits of VBAC, and if there is no indication of severe complications for either mother or child, they should, without moral judgment, support pregnant women's decisions.

5.1.2 Maternalism

Despite the usefulness of relational autonomy as an alternative to individual autonomy, some feminists have cautioned that relational autonomy, as a character ideal and paternalism-limiting concept, potentially implies that oppressed agents have less autonomy and that oppressed groups have to either choose well-being through self-subordination or choose opposition to oppression through self-sacrifice (Khader, 2020). Adopting a relational concept of patient autonomy need not imply that decisions influenced by external pressure are not autonomous and should be overridden. Instead, before entering the delivery room, a thorough discussion of what a "good" birth experience looks like, based on the woman's values and preferences and what options exist in emergent situations, will create a feeling of patient inclusion and mitigate paternalism. If women change their minds in the midst of labor or an unpredictable event occurs, providers who are aware of their patient's values can act in ways that would promote the preferences of their patients.

Maternalism, as an alternative to paternalism, addresses the conceptual implications of relational autonomy by considering how intervening in a person's decision can preserve or support a patient's autonomy. By definition, maternalism is "acting for the benefit of another person in a way that takes a person's autonomous agency into account" (Sullivan and Niker, 2018, p. 7). It differs from paternalistic intervention by requiring that the intervention must occur within the

important relationship of mutual trust and knowledge of the subject's attitudes and preferences. For instance, doulas work with women over time, making birth plans and advocating for the women's priorities during labor and delivery. Acting as support, doulas practice a form of maternalism that protects women's autonomy during birth. Unfortunately, not all women have access to a doula; therefore, it falls to the physicians who endorse maternalism to advocate for women's autonomy and improve birthing experiences.

5.2 Factors that Impact Decision-Making

After having one cesarean, a hospital VBAC, and home birth, Jaimie became a doula to help women achieve "beautiful, empowering births, whether that is cesarean or vaginal, medicated or unmedicated" (Zaki, 2019, para. 8). Following her cesarean delivery, Jaimie struggled with postpartum depression, mental and emotional healing, and the physical effects of surgery. She fought hard to have a VBAC for her second delivery because she wanted a birth where she felt autonomous, both heard and respected. Finding a supportive provider and educating herself on birthing practices empowered her to push back on some medical recommendations. However, Jaimie was exhausted by how hard she had to fight. Pregnant for the third time, Jaimie decided she did not want to give birth in the hospital. She sought a midwife provider, but New Jersey law prevents midwives from overseeing a home birth after cesarean, resulting in her decision to birth at home without assistance:

I'm sharing this story to tell you that it is okay to be unhappy with your birth experience. It is okay to work toward something "better". It is okay to stand up and take risks. I'm not saying you should birth unassisted. That's not right for everyone or every situation. What I am saying is that it is 100% possible to have a birth experience where you walk away feeling great. Where you walk away feeling autonomous and respected. Because ultimately, that's what we all want. A healthy baby and a healthy mama that were provided with the opportunity to exercise informed consent and make the decisions that are best for them without coercion or pressure. (Zaki, 2019, para 18)

The obstacles and support that Jaimie experienced correspond to an analysis of women's perceived barriers and facilitators to achieving VBAC, including individual, social, and systemic factors (Ibrahim, Kennedy, & Wittemore, 2020). The researchers considered women's lack of knowledge about their medical eligibility, perception of their body as broken or inadequate for childbirth, or concern about the loss of control, risk, and painful labor as individual barriers. On the other hand, personal factors that were perceived as facilitators were knowledge of physiological birth, a prior vaginal delivery, self-trust in the ability to have a vaginal birth, and expectation that vaginal birth has an easier recovery. As quoted by the researchers, a participant described her self-advocacy and determination as "unlike with my first pregnancy, I was educated about the different interventions and medications and was able to advocate for myself. I was confident and bold enough to say no when the doctor on call attempted to rush and intimidate me into breaking my water too early" (Ibrahim, Kennedy, & Whittemore, 2020, p. 357).

As with Jaimie, the social factors of a supportive family, a culture that supports and values vaginal birth, and the support of other women online helped facilitate VBAC access. Conversely, unsupportive health providers, institutional policies, and lack of financial resources act as systemic barriers to women interested in labor after cesarean. The threat of child protective services or a

court-ordered intervention, a de facto VBAC ban (no restrictive policy but no provider able to attend a VBAC), and the lack of VBAC friendly hospitals in their location intensify the perception of an unsupportive system. Alternatively, in countries with high VBAC rates, receiving information from a supportive clinician and receiving professional support from a calm and confident provider during birth are crucial for promoting vaginal birth after cesarean (Nilsson et al., 2017).

5.2.1 Restrictive Policy, Language, and Algorithms

Language is important. The language utilized in documenting VBAC institutional and state policy can significantly impact access to a pregnant woman's preferred approach to birth. Some women may choose, like Jaimie, to deliver at home because of state midwife provider regulations, but others may feel uncomfortable birthing without assistance. Many women may not know what their options are at any given time or place as policies have changed through the years, varying by state and hospital, making it difficult for women to be aware of their options without outside information. Online support groups facilitate sharing experiences and knowledge, but access to such support depends on financial ability to have access to equipment and a network, online proficiency, and the ability to articulate traumatic events and share with others. Thus, women who do not have this technical capacity have little to no access to current outside information, and the documentation of restrictive national VBAC policy guidelines is problematic, potentially reducing their choices to the single option of cesarean. Historically, the VBAC rate has been married to policy and practice changes, with high VBAC rates occurring in the late 1980s and, as policy became more driven by risk avoidance, significantly declining in the late 1990s.

In 1999, the ACOG Bulletin documented the requirement of the "immediate availability" of physicians and emergency delivery capability changing from prior statements of "readily available." While the language is not restrictive, the immediate availability standard has been adopted by some providers and institutions as restrictive even when hospitals meet the recommended criteria (Lyerly & Little, 2010). The consequence of the "immediate availability" language is that hospitals, professional providers, and insurance companies have chosen to utilize this language to justify opposing women seeking VBAC.

Lyerly and Little (2010) maintain that hospital policies conflate the restrictive, presumptively recommended, and non-directive guidelines because of over-reaching policies that quickly shifted from demanding all women attempt a trial of labor to complete VBAC bans. *Restrictive* guidelines indicate a treatment that would be unreasonable for providers to offer ethically, while *presumptively recommended* refers to evidence that favors one option over the other, but there are exceptions based on medical factors and personal values. *Non-directive* guidelines refer to options that are both equally reasonable and should be left to patient preference. In 2010, ACOG guidelines reflected a change from past policy and recommended, based on consistent scientific evidence, that most women are good candidates for TOLAC (Kamel, 2010). It is not just that the ACOG bulletin language is problematic. The way medical teaching, medical students, and medical professionals interpret recommendations should be examined.

While the 2010 ACOG guidelines lifted the "immediate availability" language to be less restrictive, women's birthing experiences indicate that provider practices and institutional policy continue to be barriers. Restrictions surrounding VBAC undermine a pregnant woman's ability to refuse treatment, creating the lived reality that an unwanted cesarean delivery is a requirement upon admission to the hospital. Even without restrictive policies, the language that care providers

use to counsel women for VBAC may imply that patient preferences will be ignored. De facto VBAC bans refer to hospitals that have no explicit policy but have no professional provider with the ability to provide VBAC support. Unfortunately, many women have had to be strategic and change providers when they learn that a "provider claimed to be supportive of VBAC, but then through their actions or policies revealed to be unsupportive," otherwise known as a "bait and switch" behavior (Ibrahim, Knobf, Shorten et al., 2020, p. 8). Further, judgmental and dismissive language is alienating and may act as a deterrent against having a hospital birth.

The language by which providers discuss the success or failure of vaginal delivery is valueladen and reveals cultural and social norms of birth. Proponents of "natural" birth believe that birth is a physiological process, but there exist many different definitions of what counts as a low intervention birth. The impact of what birth should look like may support feelings of failure when experiences fail to meet expectations. Also, some feminists expressed concern about "cesarean deliveries on maternal request" as further medicalizing the birthing practice and normalizing cesarean delivery (Lyerly & Little, 2010). Regardless of whether a woman's preference for a vaginal birth reflects normative beliefs, providers should avoid prescribing their assumptions as the "right" way to give birth and, preferably, focus on the patient's expressed values.

Recommended by ACOG, the VBAC calculator is commonly used to aid providers in determining who is a "good" VBAC candidate by considering individual factors such as age, body mass index, race and ethnicity, previous vaginal delivery, and history of decent or dilation arrest. A recent study found that the Grobman 2007 model and Metz 2013 model were accurate only when the VBAC predicted "success" probability was greater than 60% (Harris et al., 2019). This means that women with calculated VBAC odds below 60% were likely to have been unnecessarily encouraged to have a cesarean delivery. Additionally, based on the Grobman 2007 VBAC

calculator, racial disparity is perpetuated, as a 30-year-old Black woman with one previous cesarean delivery due to arrest of dilation or descent and a BMI of 25 has a determined 44% probability of completing a VBAC without complication, whereas a white woman with the same individual factors is assigned a 61% probability (Vyas et al., 2019). As discussed in previous chapters, the inclusion of race in the VBAC calculator may lead physicians to disproportionately deny their Black patients the option of vaginal birth, regardless of other circumstances.

5.3 Promoting Autonomy

Forced or coercive practices during birth are morally impermissible, and "even when restrictive guidelines are warranted, the rights of pregnant women to bodily integrity must be maintained" (Lyerly & Little, 2010, p. 10). While ensuring accurate, informed consent and respecting treatment refusal is necessary, reflecting on relational autonomy requires a greater commitment to promoting personal patient autonomy. Many women describe feelings of empowerment through their VBAC experiences, especially after a previous traumatic birthing experience (Fransisco & Sanchez, 2017). As shown, ethical recommendations to promote autonomy by expanding options for vaginal or cesarean births available to women do not directly translate into enhancing women's autonomy. Additionally, when confronted with a multitude of medically uncertain options without guidance, patients may experience a sense of abandonment (Lyerly & Little, 2010). The presumptive rhetoric of choice may disadvantage the women who face more social and systemic barriers; consequently, they are the most profoundly affected by coercive methods and restrictive policies.

Alternatively, thorough and supportive counseling is an essential tool in aiding pregnant women to recognize and articulate to their provider the birthing path they wish to follow. Pregnant women need to feel secure in making decisions and be assured that providers would not dismiss or disrespect them during birth. As the gatekeeper to information and expert knowledge, the physician has a duty to establish a mutually trusting physician-patient relationship. While online storytelling and support promote empowerment and self-advocacy, there exists individual patient information and support that only medical providers can provide. The narrative of profound distrust of the medical system due to a negative childbirth experience can prevent other pregnant women from seeking medical care when complications arise, leading to potentially adverse outcomes. Therefore, VBAC counseling should promote autonomy by supportively providing unbiased and adequate information relative to TOLAC and repeat cesarean since both are reasonable options for most women. Encouraging autonomy in VBAC decision-making requires a more nuanced understanding of the relational dimensions of autonomy. The first step to achieving that understanding is to realize that autonomy in general, but especially in maternal health, is embedded in a social context and influenced by gender and racial expectations. Respecting women's refusal of medical interventions, which continues despite the consensus against forced interventions, should be practiced by all providers.

5.4 Tasha's Decision-Making Process

This paper emphasizes the importance of storytelling by introducing several women's birthing narratives. Davis (2017) interviewed Black women for her ethnographic research because "women's own words are a legitimate source for knowledge production" (Davis, 2019, p. 23). As

presented in Chapter Two, Tasha's first highly medicalized birth experience directly impacted her decision to select VBAC for her second pregnancy. Tasha thoughtfully and painstakingly details her birth experiences to share her story with others. Her narrative echoes several women's emotional, mental, and physical experiences documented in this paper. However, the stories included represent a small fraction of the multitude that exist and are never told. While each is unique and personal, together, they call attention to the interactions of pregnant women with their providers. A seemingly brief and routine interaction with a physician may forever impact a patient and their attitude toward the health care system.

In 2012, Tasha arrived at the hospital, excited for the birth of her first child. Nothing happened as expected, and she was subject to several medical interventions, many of which she questioned:

During this time I was also being told by my nurse that due to my "high blood pressure" I would be started on an IV drip of magnesium sulfate. I was able to check into my nurse brain long enough to argue that my blood pressure could be high for many reasons (i.e. pain, two epidurals, and anxiety). I refused the IV and demanded them to test my urine for protein. I agreed to the IV Magnesium only if my urine was positive for protein. I quickly gave up the fight after my OB told my nurse over the phone that I needed to start the IV magnesium STAT! I remember feeling so tired, and worn out. (Tasha, 2015b, para. 10)

Under the weight of medical authority, Tasha was unable to refuse medical treatment. As a nurse, Tasha had some medical knowledge, but the physician's insistence limited her ability to advocate for herself.

Because fetal monitoring straps require women to stay confined to their beds, Tasha requested the removal of the fetal monitoring to sit up. She vocalized the need to stand up, but the nurse refused because she had an epidural. Although both epidurals failed to provide pain relief and Tasha could still feel sensation in her legs, the nurse was reluctant. Tasha (2015b) described her attempt to sit up: "I wanted to at least take the fetal monitor off and sit up. I felt like my body needed gravity to help me get my son down and out. Fetal heart tones were good, so I decided to sit up on my own, which made my nurse very uneasy" (para. 10). Likely Tasha's physician and nurses would have respected an insistent refusal, but the fact Tasha had to fight so hard is indicative of the pressure put on pregnant women to accept any medical risks to protect the fetus.

Tasha (2015b) woke up with many questions that her physician never answered, including why certain medications were given and why her husband was unable to join her in the OR:

My OB left shortly after the surgery, and I was handed over to the care of the nurses and the OB on call. My recovery was difficult in the early days, I was in pain, sore, sedated, and showed mild signs of magnesium sulfate toxicity. My son spent the next five days in the hospital due to jaundice and labored breathing, but at discharge from the hospital was pretty healthy. (para. 12)

Months after the experience, Tasha still felt profound sadness and anger at the role her physician played. Assumptions of fetal consequentialism played into her emotional turmoil. She was supposed to feel happy over the birth of a healthy baby. New mothers are not allowed to express their frustration and grief. She had to process her emotional trauma alone and put on a brave face in public:

This was one of the most happiest times of my life! However, it was not! I grieved for what could have been, and what should have been. I was desperate to find answers to what was. I clearly remember being not only sad, but angry, and in denial about my emotions. I put on the perfect façade telling everyone who asked how I was doing that I was ok. I was really crumbling, and did not know where to turn without feeling judged or even more of a failure. I decided I should just suck it up. I had a healthy baby, and well meaning family and friends told me that is all that mattered. But, if that was the case why did I feel this way. I thought about my birth experience every single day. (Tasha, 2015b, para. 14)

Tasha (2015b) rescheduled several postpartum visits with her obstetrician, not wanting to see the person who "cut me open, stitched me up, and left me in the care of her colleague" (para. 15). She burst into tears when the physician asked how she was doing. All of her emotions about her experience came out, and instead of validating her feelings, her physician dismissed her concerns:

I opened up to her about my feelings regarding my birth experience and the role she played. She offered me a box of tissue, a referral to a counselor of her choice, and downplayed my PPD to "baby blues". She assured me that this was "normal", and to be "expected". She assured me "it would get better". I left that appointment feeling worse than I did going in. (Tasha, 2015b, para. 14)

Although Tasha does not focus on her experiences as a Black woman, it is a part of her story. Black women are more likely to have their pain and concerns dismissed by physicians. A negative experience like this erodes patient trust in the medical system, which may be difficult, perhaps impossible, to overcome.

Tasha's decision to have a VBAC was not a superficial preference for a vaginal birth. She feared repeating the trauma and pain, and her journey to VBAC was empowering and healing. Educating herself about birth options, finding support groups online, and building a team of people empowered Tasha (2015a) to advocate for the birth experience she wanted:

This entire experience was much different from my first birth experience. I was awake and immediately held my baby; my husband was able to cut his umbilical cord. Once I was upstairs in the bed, I had skin to skin and was able to breastfeed. I immediately drank fluids, I was able to have a few bites of soup, and I took an herbal bath with my baby. I spent the next 4-5 hours at the birth center for observation. My oldest son and mom later joined us, this was one of the best days of my life! (para. 10)

6.0 Conclusion

In conclusion, this paper shows that the decision-making process to deliver a child by the process of VBAC is an ethically complex and nuanced issue. The chosen narratives within the paper demonstrate the interconnection of systems and individual care, and I argue that maternal health providers have an opportunity to empower women to make informed medical decisions that reflect the mother's values and acknowledge her prior experiences. After the birth of a healthy child, women may feel compelled to keep silent about the pain and trauma of their experience. This paper intentionally focuses on women's experiences and the reasoning for their decision because their stories often go unheard. Bringing women's narrative experiences to the forefront of an ethical approach to labor after cesarean identifies pregnant women as experts on themselves and their experience.

Beginning with the history of medicalizing childbirth and reproductive injustices, this paper acknowledges the impact of the past on current obstetric practices. The implied and referenced MFC preserves historical expectations of maternal sacrifice and individual responsibility on the mother to prevent harm, supporting the view that pregnancy is inherently risky and requires surveillance. As demonstrated through the narratives, the ethical principle of respect for patient autonomy does not sufficiently promote pregnant women's autonomy. Additionally, medical algorithms and restrictive policies reduce lived experiences to statistical data points, perpetuating existing health disparities. Therefore, I argue that physicians must listen to the mother's lived experience of birth, good or bad, as an ethical practice and because it is critical to the mother's health.

The stories included in this paper do not represent all women's experiences with the medical system, including those who prefer repeat cesareans and those who had a negative experience with labor after cesarean. As mentioned in the paper, women report individual, social and systemic barriers to labor after cesarean. For society to reach full reproductive justice for all women, the commitment of institutions to the dismantling of harmful systems will be required. It is recognized that a genuinely well-meaning physician may work within an institution and medical system that participated in reproductive injustices or unethical policies, and as such, that physician's ability to address the mother's birthing needs may be limited. However, at the individual level, that physician has the ability to create a mutually trusting physician-patient relationship by simply asking and listening to the pregnant woman describe her prior birthing experiences. Listening to the lived experiences of women may reveal past trauma and inform the decision-making process. The ethical recommendation that providers should support informed decisions of labor after cesarean aligns with the reproductive justice framework.

In closing, this thesis has provided an ethical recommendation for physicians, given that some women identify as ignored and disrespected by providers. These physician-patient conversations may be difficult, and achieving a comfort level requires exposure and practice. Initiatives that expose medical students to ethical scenarios in obstetrics have the potential to prepare students, not only as future physicians in general but specifically as future physicians who consistently strive to create a solid physician-patient bond. For example, the University of Pittsburgh Medical School is piloting the OBGYN Ethics Telemedicine Simulation for medical students to practice delivering highly sensitive news via telemedicine. An ethics simulation, where the student has to counsel a woman with a prior cesarean on her birth options for a second pregnancy, could teach students how to navigate labor after cesarean counseling and the social,

cultural, and systemic factors involved. Creating a trusting relationship in which the patient feels comfortable sharing their story is critical in these scenarios. Providers who recognize the importance of the birthing narrative have the opportunity to restore mutual trust and respect in the physician-patient relationship.

Bibliography

- Abrams, J. R. (2013). Distorted and Diminished Tort Claims for Women. *Cardozo Law Review*, 34(4), 1955–1997.
- American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists [ACOG]. (2014). ACOG Committee Opinion No. 586: Health disparities in rural women. *Obstetrics and Gynecology*, *123*, 384–388. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.AOG.0000443278.06393.d6
- American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists [ACOG]. (2016). Committee Opinion No. 664: Refusal of Medically Recommended Treatment During Pregnancy. *Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 127(6), e175–e182. https://doi.org/10.1097/AOG.0000000000001485
- American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists [ACOG]. (2019). ACOG Practice Bulletin No. 205: Vaginal Birth After Cesarean Delivery. *Obstetrics and Gynecology*, *133*(2), e110–e127. https://doi.org/10.1097/AOG.0000000000003078
- Barker, K. K. (1998). A ship upon a stormy sea: The medicalization of pregnancy. *Social Science & Medicine*, 47(8), 1067–1076. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0277-9536(98)00155-5
- Bashir, I. (2019, March 1). I Chose Unassisted Home Birth Because Pregnant Black Women Are
 Dying at Terrifying Rates. Glamour. https://www.glamour.com/story/i-chose-an-unassisted-home-birth
- Brenner, N. (2020, August 22). Kahlil's Labor + Birth Story...My Journey To A VBAC Natalie Kristeen. *Natalie Kristeen*. https://nataliekristeen.com/blog/kahlils-labor-birth-story-my-journey-to-a-vbac
- Cahill, A. G., Stamilio, D. M., Odibo, A. O., Peipert, J., Stevens, E., & Macones, G. A. (2008). Racial disparity in the success and complications of vaginal birth after cesarean delivery. *Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 111(3), 654–658. https://doi.org/10.1097/AOG.0b013e318163be22
- CBS News. (2014, June 18). *Mother sues hospital claiming forced C-section*. https://www.cbsnews.com/news/mother-sues-hospital-claiming-forced-c-section/
- Cheng, Y. W., Eden, K. B., Marshall, N., Pereira, L., Caughey, A. B., & Guise, J.-M. (2011). Delivery after prior cesarean: Maternal morbidity and mortality. *Clinics in Perinatology*, 38(2), 297–309. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clp.2011.03.012
- Cohen, E. (2010). *Mom defies doctor, has baby her way*. CNN. http://www.cnn.com/2010/HEALTH/12/16/ep.vbac.birth.at.home/index.html

- Davis, D.-A. (2019). *Reproduction Injustice: Racism, Pregnancy, and Premature Birth*. New York University Press.
- Declercq, E. R., Sakala, C., Corry, M. P., Applebaum, S., & Herrlich, A. (2013). *Listening to Mothers III: Pregnancy and Birth*. Childbirth Connection.
- Diaz-Tello, F. (2020, December 4). *Notice of Motion of If/When/How: Lawyering for Reproductive Justice et al. To File an Amicus Curiae Brief.* New York Supreme Court: Appellate Division, Second Judicial Department. https://mk0nationaladvoq87fj.kinstacdn.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/IfWhenHow-2019-12617_Motion-for-Leave-to-File-Amicus-Brief-1.pdf
- Dodds, S. (2000). Choice and control in feminist bioethics. In C. Mackenzie & N. Stoljar (Eds.), Relational Autonomy: Feminist Perspectives on Autonomy, Agency, and the Social Self (pp. 213–235). Oxford University Press.
- Dove, E. S., Kelly, S. E., Lucivero, F., Machirori, M., Dheensa, S., & Prainsack, B. (2017). Beyond individualism: Is there a place for relational autonomy in clinical practice and research? *Clinical Ethics*, 12(3), 150–165. https://doi.org/10.1177/1477750917704156
- *Dray v Staten Is. Univ. Hosp.*, <u>160 A.D.3d 614</u> (2018).
- Fransisco, K., & Sanchez, M. (2017). Vaginal Birth After Cesarean Section (VBAC): Informed Choice and a Source of Empowerment Among Black Women in the United States. In *Global Perspectives on Women's Sexual and Reproductive Health Across the Lifecourse* (pp. 75–89).
- Freeman, L. (2014). Confronting Diminished Epistemic Privilege and Epistemic Injustice in Pregnancy by Challenging a "Panoptics of the Womb." *Journal of Medicine and Philosophy*, 40, 44–68.
- Freeman, R. K. (2002). Problems with intrapartum fetal heart rate monitoring interpretation and patient management. *Obstetrics and Gynecology*, *100*(4), 813–826. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0029-7844(02)02211-1
- Gómez-Vírseda, C., de Maeseneer, Y., & Gastmans, C. (2019). Relational autonomy: What does it mean and how is it used in end-of-life care? A systematic review of argument-based ethics literature. *BMC Medical Ethics*, 20(1), 76. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12910-019-0417-3
- Harris, B. S., Heine, R. P., Park, J., Faurot, K. R., Hopkins, M. K., Rivara, A. J., Kemeny, H. R., Grotegut, C. A., & Jelovsek, J. E. (2019). Are prediction models for vaginal birth after cesarean accurate? *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 220(5), 492.e1-492.e7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2019.01.232
- Harris, L. H. (2000). Rethinking maternal-fetal conflict: Gender and equality in perinatal ethics. *Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 96(5 Pt 1), 786–791. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0029-7844(00)01021-8

- Hartocollis, A. (2014, May 17). Mother Accuses Doctors of Forcing a C-Section and Files Suit (Published 2014). *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/05/17/nyregion/mother-accuses-doctors-of-forcing-a-c-section-and-files-suit.html
- Hoffman, K. M., Trawalter, S., Axt, J. R., & Oliver, M. N. (2016). Racial bias in pain assessment and treatment recommendations, and false beliefs about biological differences between blacks and whites. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 113(16), 4296–4301. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1516047113
- Ibrahim, B. B., Kennedy, H. P., & Holland, M. L. (2020). Demographic, Socioeconomic, Health Systems, and Geographic Factors Associated with Vaginal Birth After Cesarean: An Analysis of 2017 U.S. Birth Certificate Data. *Maternal and Child Health Journal*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10995-020-03066-3
- Ibrahim, B. B., Kennedy, H. P., & Whittemore, R. (2020). Women's Perceptions of Barriers and Facilitators to Vaginal Birth After Cesarean in the United States: An Integrative Review. *Journal of Midwifery & Women's Health*, 65(3), 349–361. https://doi.org/10.1111/jmwh.13083
- Ibrahim, B. B., Knobf, M. T., Shorten, A., Vedam, S., Cheyney, M., Illuzzi, J., & Kennedy, H. P. (2020). "I had to fight for my VBAC": A mixed methods exploration of women's experiences of pregnancy and vaginal birth after cesarean in the United States. *Birth*. https://doi.org/10.1111/birt.12513
- Kamel, J. (2010, July 21). *ACOG issues less restrictive VBAC guidelines*. VBAC Facts®. https://vbacfacts.com/2010/07/21/acog-issues-less-restrictive-vbac-guidelines/
- Khader, S. J. (2020). The Feminist Case Against Relational Autonomy. *Journal of Moral Philosophy*, 17(5), 499–526. https://doi.org/10.1163/17455243-20203085
- Konheim-Kalkstein, Y. L., Whyte, R., Miron-Shatz, T., & Stellmack, M. A. (2015). What are VBAC Women Seeking and Sharing? A Content Analysis of Online Discussion Boards. *Birth*, 42(3), 277–282. https://doi.org/10.1111/birt.12167
- Kukla, R., Kuppermann, M., Little, M., Lyerly, A. D., Mitchell, L. M., Armstrong, E. M., & Harris, L. (2009). Finding Autonomy in Birth. *Bioethics*, 23(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8519.2008.00677.x
- Kukla, R., & Wayne, K. (2018). *Pregnancy, Birth, and Medicine*. The Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy. https://plato.stanford.edu/archives/spr2018/entries/ethics-pregnancy/
- Kukura, E. (2018). Obstetric Violence. Georgetown Law Journal, 106, 721–801.
- Layne, L. L. (2003). "True Gifts from God": Paradoxes of Motherhood, Sacrifice, and Enrichment. In *Motherhood Lost: A Feminist Account of Pregnancy Loss in America* (pp. 145–171). Taylor & Francis Group.

- Lehmann, S., Baghestan, E., Børdahl, P. E., Irgens, L. M., & Rasmussen, S. (2020). Low risk pregnancies after a cesarean section: Determinants of trial of labor and its failure. *PLoS ONE*, *15*(1). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0226894
- Lipworth, W., Little, M., Markham, P., Gordon, J., & Kerridge, I. (2013). Doctors on Status and Respect: A Qualitative Study. *Journal of Bioethical Inquiry*, 10(2), 205–217. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11673-013-9430-2
- Lyerly, A. D. (2006). Shame, Gender, Birth. *Hypatia*, 21(1), 101–118. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1527-2001.2006.tb00967.x
- Lyerly, A. D., & Little, M. O. (2010). Toward an ethically responsible approach to vaginal birth after cesarean. *Seminars in Perinatology*, 34(5), 337–344. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.semperi.2010.05.007
- Lyerly, A. D., Little, M. O., & Faden, R. R. (2008). A critique of the "fetus as patient." *The American Journal of Bioethics: AJOB*, 8(7), 42–44; discussion W4-6. https://doi.org/10.1080/15265160802331678
- Lyerly, A. D., Mitchell, L. M., Armstrong, E. M., Harris, L. H., Kukla, R., Kuppermann, M., & Little, M. O. (2009). Risk and the pregnant body. *The Hastings Center Report*, *39*(6), 34–42. https://doi.org/10.1353/hcr.0.0211
- MacDorman, M., & Declercq, E. (2019). Trends and State Variations in Out-of-Hospital Births in the United States, 2004-2017. *Birth*, 46(2), 279–288. https://doi.org/10.1111/birt.12411
- MacDorman, M., Declercq, E., & Menacker, F. (2011). Recent trends and patterns in cesarean and vaginal birth after cesarean (VBAC) deliveries in the United States. *Clinics in Perinatology*, 38(2), 179–192. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clp.2011.03.007
- Mackenzie, C., & Stoljar, N. (Eds.). (2000). *Relational Autonomy: Feminist Perspectives on Autonomy, Agency, and the Social Self.* Oxford University Press.
- Martin, J. A., Hamilton, B. E., Osterman, M. J. K., & Driscoll, A. K. (2019). Births: Final Data for 2018. National Vital Statistics Reports: From the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Health Statistics, National Vital Statistics System, 68(13), 1–47.
- Mattingly, S. S. (1992). The maternal-fetal dyad. Exploring the two-patient obstetric model. *The Hastings Center Report*, 22(1), 13–18.
- Mayo Clinic. (2020, June 12). *C-section—Mayo Clinic*. https://www.mayoclinic.org/tests-procedures/c-section/about/pac-20393655
- McCullough, L. B., & Chervenak, F. A. (2008). A critical analysis of the concept and discourse of "unborn child." *The American Journal of Bioethics: AJOB*, 8(7), 34–39. https://doi.org/10.1080/15265160802248161

- Molina, G., Weiser, T. G., Lipsitz, S. R., Esquivel, M. M., Uribe-Leitz, T., Azad, T., Shah, N., Semrau, K., Berry, W. R., Gawande, A. A., & Haynes, A. B. (2015). Relationship Between Cesarean Delivery Rate and Maternal and Neonatal Mortality. *JAMA*, *314*(21), 2263–2270. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2015.15553
- Morris, T., & Robinson, J. H. (2017). Forced and Coerced Cesarean Sections in the United States. *Contexts*, *16*(2), 24–29. https://doi.org/10.1177/1536504217714259
- Muir, T. (2018, January 8). Why I am Using Hypnobabies for Birthing (and Why it is Perfect for Runners) Tina Muir. https://tinamuir.com/hypnobabies-review-pregnancy/
- Munson, R. (1981). Why Medicine Cannot be a Science. *The Journal of Medicine and Philosophy:*A Forum for Bioethics and Philosophy of Medicine, 6(1), 183–208. https://doi.org/10.1093/jmp/6.2.183
- Mykitiuk, R., & Scott, D. (2011). Risky Pregnancy: Liability, Blame, and Insurance in the Governance of Prenatal Harm. *UBC Law Review*, 43(2), 311–360.
- National Advocates for Pregnant Women [NAPW]. (2018, April 4). Rinat Dray Decision Proves

 How Hard it is for Women Subjected to Forced Surgeries to Get Justice—New York |

 National Advocates for Pregnant Women.

 https://www.nationaladvocatesforpregnantwomen.org/rinat-dray-decision-proves-hard-women-subjected-forced-surgeries-get-justice/
- National Advocates for Pregnant Women [NAPW]. (2020, February 28). *NAPW Activists Rally Against Northwell Health—New York*. National Advocates for Pregnant Women. https://www.nationaladvocatesforpregnantwomen.org/napw-activists-rally-against-northwell-health/
- National Institutes of Health (NIH) Consensus & Development Conference Statement. (2010). Vaginal Birth After Cesarean: New Insights. *Obstet Gynecol*, *115*(6), 1279–1295.
- Nilsson, C., van Limbeek, E., Vehvilainen-Julkunen, K., & Lundgren, I. (2017). Vaginal Birth After Cesarean: Views of Women From Countries With High VBAC Rates. *Qualitative Health Research*, 27(3), 325–340. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732315612041
- Oberman, M. (1999). Mothers and Doctors' Orders: Unmasking the Doctor's Fiduciary Role in Maternal-Fetal Conflicts. *Northwestern University Law Review*, 94(2), 451–501.
- Oduncu, F. S., Kimmig, R., Hepp, H., & Emmerich, B. (2003). Cancer in pregnancy: Maternal-fetal conflict. *Journal of Cancer Research and Clinical Oncology*, *129*(3), 133–146. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00432-002-0406-6
- Osterman, M. J. K. (2020). Recent Trends in Vaginal Birth After Cesarean Delivery: United States, 2016–2018. *NCHS Data Brief*, 359.
- Owens, D. B. C. (2017). *Medical Bondage: Race, Gender, and the Origins of American Gynecology*. The University of Georgia Press.

- Paltrow, L. M., & Flavin, J. (2013). Arrests of and forced interventions on pregnant women in the United States, 1973-2005: Implications for women's legal status and public health. *Journal of Health Politics, Policy and Law*, 38(2), 299–343. https://doi.org/10.1215/03616878-1966324
- Pérez, M. Z. (2015, March 19). #TBT: "Granny Midwives" of the South. https://www.colorlines.com/articles/tbt-granny-midwives-south
- Redden, M. (2017, October 5). New York hospital's secret policy led to woman being given C-section against her will. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2017/oct/05/new-york-staten-island-university-hospital-c-section-ethics-medicine
- Roberts, D. E. (2017). *Killing the black body: Race, reproduction, and the meaning of liberty.* Vintage Books.
- Rooks, J. (2014). The History of Midwifery. *Our Bodies Ourselves*. https://www.ourbodiesourselves.org/book-excerpts/health-article/history-of-midwifery/
- Ross, L., & Solinger, R. (2017). *Reproductive Justice: An Introduction*. University of California Press.
- Samuels, T.-A., Minkoff, H., Feldman, J., Awonuga, A., & Wilson, T. E. (2007). Obstetricians, health attorneys, and court-ordered cesarean sections. *Women's Health Issues: Official Publication of the Jacobs Institute of Women's Health*, 17(2), 107–114. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.whi.2006.12.001
- Sawicki, N. (2017, May 16). Fetal Consequentialism and Maternal Mortality. *Bill of Health*. https://blog.petrieflom.law.harvard.edu/2017/05/16/fetal-consequentialism-and-maternal-mortality/
- Stoljar, N. (2011). Informed consent and relational conceptions of autonomy. *The Journal of Medicine and Philosophy*, 36(4), 375–384. https://doi.org/10.1093/jmp/jhr029
- Stout, M. J., & Cahill, A. G. (2011). Electronic fetal monitoring: Past, present, and future. *Clinics in Perinatology*, *38*(1), 127–142, vii. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clp.2010.12.002
- Sullivan, L. S., & Niker, F. (2018). Relational Autonomy, Paternalism, and Maternalism. *Ethical Theory and Moral Practice*, 21(3), 649–667. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10677-018-9900-z
- Tasha. (2015a, June 15). A Mother's Story: I DID IT! MY VBAC JOURNEY! *A Mother's Story*. http://vbacmom.blogspot.com/2015/06/i-did-it.html
- Tasha. (2015b, November 25). MY FIRST BIRTH, MY CESAREAN. *A Mother's Story*. http://vbacmom.blogspot.com/2015/11/
- Thornton, P. (2018). Limitations of Vaginal Birth After Cesarean Success Prediction. *Journal of Midwifery & Women's Health*, 63(1), 115–120. https://doi.org/10.1111/jmwh.12724

- Tikkanen, R., Gunja, M., FitzGerald, M., & Zephyrin, L. (2020). *Maternal Mortality and Maternity Care in the United States Compared to 10 Other Developed Countries*. The Commonwealth Fund. https://doi.org/10.26099/411v-9255
- Timmons, J. (2016, September 12). *Things Not to Do While Pregnant: What to Avoid.* Healthline. https://www.healthline.com/health/pregnancy/things-not-to-do-while-pregnant
- Vedam, S., Stoll, K., Taiwo, T. K., Rubashkin, N., Cheyney, M., Strauss, N., McLemore, M., Cadena, M., Nethery, E., Rushton, E., Schummers, L., Declercq, E., & GVtM-US Steering Council. (2019). The Giving Voice to Mothers study: Inequity and mistreatment during pregnancy and childbirth in the United States. *Reproductive Health*, *16*(1), 77. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12978-019-0729-2
- Visser, G. H. A., Ayres-de-Campos, D., Barnea, E. R., de Bernis, L., Di Renzo, G. C., Vidarte, M. F. E., Lloyd, I., Nassar, A. H., Nicholson, W., Shah, P. K., Stones, W., Sun, L., Theron, G. B., & Walani, S. (2018). FIGO position paper: How to stop the caesarean section epidemic. *Lancet (London, England)*, 392(10155), 1286–1287. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(18)32113-5
- Vyas, D. A., Jones, D. S., Meadows, A. R., Diouf, K., Nour, N. M., & Schantz-Dunn, J. (2019). Challenging the Use of Race in the Vaginal Birth after Cesarean Section Calculator. *Women's Health Issues: Official Publication of the Jacobs Institute of Women's Health*, 29(3), 201–204. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.whi.2019.04.007
- Waggoner, M. R. (2015). Cultivating the Maternal Future: Public Health and the Prepregnant Self. Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society, 40(4), 939–962. https://doi.org/10.1086/680404
- Washington, H. A. (2006). *Medical apartheid: The dark history of medical experimentation on Black Americans from colonial times to the present.* Anchor Books.
- Wolf, J. (2018). *Cesarean Section: An American History of Risk, Technology, and Consequences.*John Hopkins University Press.
- Yang, Y. T., Mello, M. M., Subramanian, S. V., & Studdert, D. M. (2009). Relationship between malpractice litigation pressure and rates of cesarean section and vaginal birth after cesarean section. *Medical Care*, 47(2), 234–242. https://doi.org/10.1097/MLR.0b013e31818475de
- Zacher Dixon, L. (2015). Obstetrics in a Time of Violence: Mexican Midwives Critique Routine Hospital Practices. *Medical Anthropology Quarterly*, 29(4), 437–454. https://doi.org/10.1111/maq.12174
- Zaki, J. (2019, April 2). From Scheduled Cesarean to Home VBAC | Birth Story | Cesarean, VBAC, H. Little Bear Birth Services. https://www.littlebearlactation.com/post/2019/04/02/from-scheduled-cesarean-to-home-vbac-birth-story-cesarean-vbac-hbac-new-jersey-doula-brea